Final Report





Western Riverside County Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan Nexus Fee Study Update

Prepared for:

Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority

Prepared by:

Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

October 2020

Economic & Planning Systems, Inc. 1330 Broadway Suite 450 Oakland, CA 94612 510 841 9190 tel

Oakland Sacramento Denver Los Angeles

EPS #171034

www.epsys.com

Table of Contents

1.	INTRODUCTION AND KEY FINDINGS
	Background1
	Original and Existing Fee Schedule
	Updated Mitigation Fee Schedules
	Key Drivers of Fee Change
	Organization of Report
2.	MSHCP Policies, Goals, and Financing Strategy
	MSHCP Purpose, Basis, and Goals
	MSHCP Financing Strategy 11
	MSHCP Implementation Costs and Funding Sources
	Development Mitigation Fees and Calculation
3.	HABITAT PROTECTION TO DATE AND FUTURE CONSERVATION SCENARIO
	Habitat Protection Accomplishments Through 2019 18
	Conservation Goals and Progress
	Land Dedications
	Future Conservation Scenario 21
4.	Forecasts of Development, Dedication, Fee Payment
	Historic Development and HCP Fees
	Growth Projections
5.	MSHCP IMPLEMENTATION COSTS
	Land Costs
	Other Costs—Administration, Management, and Monitoring
	Endowment Funding
	Total Implementation Costs
6.	RCA NON-FEE REVENUES
	MSHCP Forecast of Non-Fee Revenues
	New Forecast of Non-Fee Revenues
7.	MITIGATION FEE CALCULATION

8.	MITIGATION FEE ACT (NEXUS) FINDINGS	52
	Purpose of Fee	52
	Use of Fee Revenues	53
	Relationship	53
	Need	54
	Proportionality	54
9.	Fee Implementation	- /
9.	FEE IMPLEMENTATION	56
9.	Adoption of Revised LDMF	
7.		56
9.	Adoption of Revised LDMF	56 56
7.	Adoption of Revised LDMF Securing Supplemental Funding	56 56 56

Appendix I:Detailed Time Series of Implementation Costs, Excluding Endowment FundingAppendix II:Detailed Time Series of Endowment Funding

List of Tables

Table 1	2004 and 2021 MSHCP Fee Schedule
Table 2	Updated MSHCP Implementation Costs and Per Acre Mitigation Fees 4
Table 3	Updated Mitigation Fee Schedule by Extension Scenario
Table 4	MSHCP Goals by Area Plan 11
Table 5	2004 Estimates: MSHCP Implementation Costs and Funding Sources 14
Table 6	2004 and 2021 MSHCP Fee Schedule 17
Table 7	Conservation Through End of 2019 18
Table 8	Required Acquisition Acres to Achieve ARL Goals
Table 9	Projected Growth in Western Riverside County, through 2050 29
Table 10	Projected Developed Acres in Western Riverside County, by Extension Scenario
Table 11	Per-Acre Land Value Estimates—2003 Dollars (2003 Nexus Study) 32
Table 12	Local Conservation Costs Through 2018 32
Table 13	Planning Level Per Acre Land Value Estimates by Category

Table 14	Illustrative Distribution of Land Acquisitions by Land Use and Size
Table 15	Aggregate Land Value of Remaining Areas (2017 dollars)
Table 16	Administrative and Professional Services Costs
Table 17	Management and Monitoring Anticipated Costs in 2004 and 2019 Dollars 38
Table 18	Annual Implementation Cost Estimate (2019\$)
Table 19	Endowment Funding (2019\$), by Extension Scenario
Table 20	Total Implementation Costs (2019\$*), by Extension Scenario
Table 21	Average Annual Implementation Costs (2019\$), by Extension Scenario
Table 22	2004 MSHCP Anticipated Funding Sources
Table 23	Annual Non-Fee Revenue Projection (2019\$s) 45
Table 24	MSHCP Implementation Costs and Per Acre Mitigation Fees 47
Table 25	Recommended Fee Level—No Extension
Table 26	Recommended Fee Level—5-Year Extension
Table 27	Recommended Fee Level—10-Year Extension
Table 28	Recommended Fee Level—15-Year Extension

List of Figures

Figure 1	State of Conservation in 2003: Conserved Land, Additional Reserve Land to be Acquired, and Total MSHCP Conservation Area Needed
Figure 2	MSHCP Estimated Annual Costs in Millions, 2004 Dollars 15
Figure 3	MSHCP Estimated Annual Revenues in Millions, 2004 Dollars
Figure 4	MSHCP Conservation Goals, 2019 and 2029 Goals Highlighted 19
Figure 5	Progress Towards ARL Through End of 2019 20
Figure 6	Residential Unit Development, Western Riverside County, 2005-2019 25
Figure 7	New Housing Units per Year, SCAG and MSHCP Projections and Historic Production (2005-2019)
Figure 8	Newly Developed Commercial Acres per Year 27
Figure 9	Comparison of Costs by Category 40
Figure 10	2004 MSHCP Anticipated Funding Sources

This Updated Nexus Study (2020 Nexus Study) provides the technical justification for changes to the Local Development Mitigation Fee schedule that applies to Local Permittee participants in the Western Riverside County Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan (MSHCP or Plan). These changes are necessary to ensure adequate funding of the obligations of the Local Permittees under the MSHCP and the associated Incidental Take Permit and Implementing Agreement. The resulting increased fee revenues will support the continued implementation of the MSHCP and the streamlining of endangered species incidental take permitting for new Western Riverside County development provided under the MSHCP. This Nexus Study is consistent with the requirements of California Government Code 66000 et seq. (the Mitigation Fee Act) that requires specific findings (as well as administration and implementation procedures) for "any action establishing, increasing, or imposing a fee as a condition of approval of a development project by a local agency."

Background

The Western Riverside County Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan (MSHCP or Plan), originally adopted in 2004, is a comprehensive, multi-jurisdictional Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) focusing on the conservation of species and their associated habitats in Western Riverside County. The MSHCP was developed in response to the need for future growth opportunities in Western Riverside County while addressing the requirements of the State and federal Endangered Species Acts. The MSHCP serves as an HCP pursuant to Section 10(a)(1)(B) of the federal Endangered Species Act of 1973 as well as a Natural Communities Conservation Plan under the NCCP Act of 2001. The MSHCP streamlines these environmental permitting processes by allowing the participating jurisdictions to authorize "take" of plant and wildlife species identified within the Plan Area. At the same time, Plan implementation provides a coordinated MSHCP Conservation Area and implementation program to preserve biological diversity and maintain the region's quality of life.

The MSHCP and the associated Implementing Agreement and Incidental Take Permit collectively determine a set of conservation actions that must be taken to meet the terms of the Incidental Take Permit and benefit from the regulatory streamlining and other benefits of the MSHCP. This includes the identification of the responsible parties, including the responsibilities of the Local Permittees.¹ One of the key requirements of the MSHCP, Implementing Agreement, and Incidental Take Permit (consistent with the requirements of the federal Endangered Species Act) is the provision of adequate funding by Local Permittees to the Implementing Entity (the Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority²) to conduct their portion of the conservation actions identified in the MSHCP.

¹ Local Permittees include the Western Riverside cities, the County of Riverside, County Flood Control and Water Conservation District, County Regional Park and Open-Space District, County Department of Waste Resources, and Riverside County Transportation Commission.

² The Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Agency is a Joint Powers Authority established in 2004 to implement the MSHCP.

Section 8.0 of the MSHCP outlines the MSHCP funding/financing approach. It also identified best estimates of Plan implementation costs at the time of Plan adoption, including the local funding commitment that represents a portion of the overall land acquisition, management and monitoring, and Plan administration costs. The Local Funding Program included a mix of funding sources to provide "an equitable distribution of the cost for local mitigation under the MSHCP." The proposed funding sources included Local Development Mitigation Fees (and land dedications), regional infrastructure project public contributions (including contributions to mitigate for transportation infrastructure, regional utility projects, local public capital construction projects, and regional flood control projects), and landfill tipping fees.

Participating cities and the County were each required to implement a Local Development Mitigation Fee under California Government Code Section 66000 et seq. (the "Mitigation Fee Act") and supported by the separate "Final Mitigation Fee Nexus Study Report for the Western Riverside County Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan," July 1, 2003 (Original or 2003 Nexus Study). The MSHCP funding chapter notes the need for frequent evaluations of the performance of the funding mechanisms and assessments of the funding plan and the need to make any necessary modifications to the funding mechanisms. The MSHCP also notes that the mitigation fee will need to be "reevaluated and revised should it be found to insufficiently cover mitigation of new development."

In addition to the common practice of updating mitigation fees periodically to account for changing circumstances, the Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority (RCA) has determined that significant changes have occurred and/or circumstances have arisen that justify an update to the mitigation fees. These changes include, but are not limited to, the following:

- The need to acquire more land than originally forecast due to the lower than expected land dedication.
- The lower-than-expected levels of non-fee funding from local and regional funding sources.
- The lower than expected levels of residential development.
- The need to diversify land acquisitions away from a focus on the larger, more remote parcels to also acquiring parcels closer to urbanized areas, consistent with the reserve assembly requirements of the MSHCP.

Original and Existing Fee Schedule

All local jurisdictions participating in the MSHCP and obtaining coverage for public and private take in their jurisdictions were required to adopt and implement the 2004 Mitigation Fee Schedule through ordinance and resolution and then to pass through the fee funding (except for any additional administrative charges added by the jurisdictions) to the RCA to fund MSHCP implementation. The ordinances allowed for periodic inflationary increases based on the annual change in the Consumer Price Index for the Los Angeles-Anaheim-Riverside area. In 2018 the Bureau of Labor Statistics implemented a geographic revision, establishing Riverside as its own Core Based Statistical Area. As a result, Riverside was removed from the Consumer Price Index encompassing Los Angeles and Anaheim. Going forward, inflationary increases will be based on the annual change in the Consumer Price Index for the newly established Riverside-San

Bernardino-Ontario area. As outlined in the 2003 Nexus Study (Original Nexus Study), all new development in Western Riverside County is required to pay the mitigation fee.

Table 1 shows the original 2004 Local Development Mitigation Fee schedule and the current 2021 Fee Schedule that reflects periodic inflationary fee adjustments using the indexing process that collectively increased the fees by 35 percent between 2004 and 2020 (this was below the overall inflation index increase over this period).

Fee Category	2004 Fee per unit or per acre	2021 Fee per unit or per acre ³
Residential: Up to 8.0 dwelling units per acre (DUAC)	\$1,651	\$2,234
Residential: 8.0-14.0 DUAC	\$1,057	\$1,430
Residential: 14.0+ DUAC	\$859	\$1,161
Commercial (per acre)	\$5,620	\$7,606
Industrial (per acre)	\$5,620	\$7,606

Table 12004 and 2021 MSHCP Fee Schedule

Updated Mitigation Fee Schedules

This 2020 Nexus Study has estimated the increased fee level that would be required to provide sufficient revenues, based on the best available forecasts of future growth, to support the full implementation of the MSHCP, including the completion of all land acquisition and the establishment of the necessary endowment, by 2029 (Year 25 of Plan implementation).⁴ Because, as shown below, this would require a major increase in the fee levels, three other scenarios are also considered where different time extensions provide more time for land acquisition.⁵ These extensions allow for the costs of Plan implementation (including land acquisitions) to be spread across more development and, as a result, moderate the level of mitigation fee increase required. In addition, the longer extension scenarios require a pace of land acquisition that is more consistent with what has proven to be achievable. All of these fee

³ Note it is RCA procedure to refer to fees during, for example, Fiscal Year 2020/2021, as the 2021 fee. The 2021 fee became effective July 1, 2020, and applies for the fiscal year of 2020-21 (i.e., until June 30, 2021 when the 2022 Fee begins).

⁴ The MSHCP provided a 25-year period of the required land acquisition with the larger 75-year permit term. This is labelled the "No Extension" or "Baseline Scenario" in this Update Study.

⁵ The baseline scenario as well as the extension scenarios assume that all land acquisition as well as the full endowment will be completed/ established by the end of the specified implementation/ land acquisition period. Interest from the non-depleting endowment will fund all ongoing costs thereafter.

increases would be consistent with the Mitigation Fee Act and the MSHCP and associated Incidental Take Permit and Implementing Agreement.

The mitigation fee levels shown for each extension scenario are the fee levels required to cover the appropriate portion of the Local Permittee MSHCP implementation costs based on the best information available at this time. The revised mitigation fee levels reflect changes in estimated costs, expected levels of land dedication, and non-fee funding. Consistent with the MSHCP and Original Nexus Study, it is assumed that all new development in Western Riverside County will pay the mitigation fee because, as noted in the MSHCP, "new development affects the environment through construction activity and cumulatively through population bases that result from such development."⁶ Importantly, the revised mitigation fee levels also reflect the decision to determine the mitigation fee that applies to different land uses on a consistent per gross acre basis. This approach is considered to provide a clear, consistent, and proportionate method for determining mitigation fees on new development.⁷ The 2020 Nexus Study does convert the overarching per gross acre fee into per unit residential fees for different density ranges; this conversion was conducted to provide implementation/administrative consistency for member jurisdictions.

Fee Per Acre	No Extension	5-Year Extension	10-Year Extension	15-Year Extension
Net Cost	\$912,756,583	\$902,353,150	\$892,767,438	\$883,987,805
Acres of Development				
Residential	14,026	21,818	29,611	37,403
Nonresidential	6,239	9,705	13,171	16,637
Total	20,265	31,523	42,782	54,040
Mitigation Fee per Acre	\$45,041	\$28,625	\$20,868	\$16,358

Table 2	Updated MSHCP	Implementation Costs	and Per Acre Mitigation Fees

Sources: Southern California Association of Governments; Western Riverside County RCA; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

al/Microsoft\Windows\INetCache\Content.Outlook\YAAP6MDD\NexusStudy_Final_23Oct2020.docx

⁶ Consistent with the Original Nexus Study and the technical analysis in this study update (and as described in more detail in the Fee Implementation Handbook), certain types of public improvements/ infrastructure projects will make mitigation payments calculated as a percent of total improvement cost. All projects are required to make a mitigation payment/contribution (except where exempted as specified in the Ordinance); where no mitigation payment process is specified, the project will pay the updated per acre mitigation fee.

⁷ This is the approach taken by the majority of regional Habitat Conservation Plans in California, including the Coachella Valley Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan mitigation fee.

As shown in **Table 2**, the required mitigation fee per gross acre of development varies substantially based on level of extension as follows:

- **No Extension**. Under the current structure, where all land acquisition must occur by the end of Year 25 of MSHCP implementation (2029), a mitigation fee of **\$45,041 per acre** of development would be required.
- **5-Year Extension**. With a 5-year extension, where all land acquisition must occur by the end of Year 30 of MSHCP implementation (2034), a mitigation fee of **\$28,625 per acre** of development would be required.
- **10-Year Extension**. With a 10-year extension, where all land acquisition must occur by the end of Year 35 of MSHCP implementation (2039), a mitigation fee of **\$20,868 per acre** of development would be required.
- **15-Year Extension**. With a 15-year extension, where all land acquisition must occur by the end of Year 40 of MSHCP implementation (2044), a mitigation fee of **\$16,358 per acre** of development would be required.

For residential development, the per gross acre fee is translated into per residential unit fees by density category to provide for a fee framework that is consistent with the current fee structure. The per residential unit fees are calculated by dividing the per gross acre fee by an assumed typical/ average density for each of the three density ranges (low, medium, and high).⁸ The full mitigation fee schedule (for each extension scenario) is shown in **Table 3**, including the per unit residential fees by density category and per gross acre fees for non-residential development. The typical/ average residential densities used to calculate the per-unit residential fees are the same as the density assumptions in the Original Nexus Study.⁹

I/Microsoft\Windows\INetCache\Content.Outlook\YAAP6MDD\NexusStudy_Final_23Oct2020.doc

⁸ For example, the \$3,635 per unit Residential – Low fee under the 15-year extension is derived by dividing the overall per gross acre mitigation fee of \$16,358 (shown in Figure 2) by the assumed typical/average density of Residential Low of 4.5 units/acre.

⁹ The Fee Implementation Handbook provides more specifics on how to determine a project's residential density and therefore the appropriate per unit residential fee that applies.

Fee Per Unit	Current Fee	No	5-Year	10-Year	15-Year
	2021 ¹	Extension	Extension	Extension	Extension
Residential - Low (Up to 8.0 DUAC) ²³	\$2,234	\$10,009	\$6,361	\$4,637	\$3,635
Residential - Medium (8.0-14.0 DUAC) ²³	\$1,430	\$4,170	\$2,650	\$1,932	\$1,515
Residential - High (14.0+ DUAC) ²³	\$1,161	\$1,846	\$1,173	\$855	\$670
Commercial / Industrial (per acre)	\$7,606	\$45,041	\$28,625	\$20,868	\$16,358

Table 3 Updated Mitigation Fee Schedule by Extension Scenario

1. Western Riverside County Multiple Species Conservation. Local Development Mitigation Fee Schedule for FY 2020-21 (Effective July 1, 2020 – June 30, 2021), annually adjusted using the Consumer Price Index.

2. Per acre mitigation fees translated into per unit fees based on the following residential densities: for low density, 4.5 units per acre; for medium density, 10.8 units per acre; for high density, 24.4 units per acre, consistent with the assumptions used in Appendix E of the original Nexus Study.

3. DUAC stands for Dwelling Units per Acre.

Sources: Southern California Association of Governments; Western Riverside County RCA; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

Key Drivers of Fee Change

The change in Local Development Mitigation Fee is the result of a number of different contributing factors ("moving parts"), fully documented and detailed in **Chapters 2** through **7**. This Nexus Study is based on the most current information available including, for some inputs, recent years of experience from MSHCP implementation. The factors that have had the most significant effect on the Local Development Mitigation Fee calculations are summarized below.

1. Lower-than-expected land dedications substantially increase the Local Permittee habitat acquisition cost component of MSHCP implementation. The MSHCP assumed that 41,000 of the 97,000 acres (42 percent) to be conserved by Local Permittee action/funding would be provided at no cost through land dedication associated with development inside the Criteria Cells. Through the first sixteen years of Plan implementation, less than 1,000 acres of the Local Permittee habitat conservation obligations have been generated through these dedications. An additional 10,000 acres of land dedication requirements have been required as part of proposed developments that have yet to occur. Beyond the dedication associated with previously proposed projects, additional land dedication is not expected.¹⁰ As a result, the 2020 Nexus Study assumes the noted 10,000 acres of land dedication is formalized over the next eight years (an average annual land dedication of 1,250 acres per year) prior to the end of the current land acquisition period. No additional land dedication is assumed, even if the acquisition period is extended. As a result, at the end of the current habitat acquisition period (Year 25 of Plan

¹⁰ In September 2016, the RCA revised its fee credit and waiver policy, limiting the likelihood of projects paying fees and dedicating land.

implementation), total land dedication is expected to represent about 11,000 acres and about 11 percent of the Local Permittee land conservation requirement. The RCA therefore needs to directly acquire an additional 30,000 acres of land relative to the expectations of the Original Nexus Study.

- 2. Lower than expected regional infrastructure public contributions have reduced the non-fee funding available, increasing the costs to be funded through the mitigation fee. The MSHCP assumed a substantial level of funding from regional infrastructure project public contributions, including transportation infrastructure, regional utility projects, local public capital construction projects, and regional flood control projects, as well as from landfill tipping fees. While the Measure A sales tax has provided substantial funding as expected, other revenue sources, on aggregate, have provided (and are expected to continue to provide) substantially less funding than forecast in the 2003 Nexus Study. As a result, mitigation fees will need to cover about 91 percent of Local Permittee MSHCP implementation costs relative to the original assumption of about 56 percent.
- 3. The change towards a consistent "per gross developed acre" fee basis provides a more consistent approach for all land use development types. The 2003 Nexus Study used an "Equivalent Benefit Unit" approach to distributing mitigation costs between different land use categories. This Nexus Study adjusts the fee calculation to the more commonly used per gross acre basis. Under this approach, the new Local Development Mitigation Fees are all based on one "across the board" per gross acre fee determination. Non-residential development then pays this per acre fee, while per unit residential fees by density category are derived from this common per gross acre fee.¹¹ This change evens out some of the prior differences in mitigation fee levels.
- 4. The estimates of average per acre land values have not changed substantially, so they have had a limited effect on the change in mitigation fees. The original MSHCP implementation cost estimate was based on an average land value of about \$13,100 per acre. This was based on research on land transactions of parcels with different land use designations and sizes in 2001/2002. The land valuation analysis conducted for this Nexus Study estimated a planning-level land value of about \$14,300 per acre based on land transactions primarily in the 2014 to 2017 period (inflated to 2019-dollar terms). As a result, land value estimates have not changed substantially in nominal dollar terms since the Original Nexus Study. This estimated per acre land value is above the cost of most RCA transactions to date, though the average land values of future RCA land acquisition are expected to increase due to the increasing need to purchase more expensive land in "linkage" areas.

¹¹ Similar to the Original Nexus Study, all new development in Western Riverside County is required to pay the mitigation fee (or otherwise provide the necessary mitigation). The conversion from per gross acre to per unit fees for residential development is conducted to provide administrative continuity for member agencies.

Organization of Report

This Nexus Study includes several chapters. Chapter 1, this chapter, describes the purpose and need for this Nexus Study, the recommended changes in the Local Development Mitigation Fee, and the key drivers of these changes. Chapters 2 through 7 provide the technical analysis that supports the updated fees and nexus findings. Chapter 2 summarizes the purpose of and basis for the MSHCP, the conservation requirements of the MSHCP, and the financing strategy and approach developed to implement the MSHCP in 2004. Chapter 3 describes the conservation achievements to date, identifies the remaining conservation requirements, and identifies expected land dedication. Chapter 4 provides the development forecast used in the calculation of the updated mitigation fees. Chapter 5 provides the estimates of MSHCP implementation costs, including land acquisition, management and monitoring, program administration, and endowment. Chapter 6 describes the historical levels of non-fee revenues available to help fund Local Permittee MSHCP implementation costs. Chapter 7 brings together the technical analysis in **Chapters 2** through **6** to estimate the updated 2020 Local Development Mitigation Fees. Chapter 8 provides the nexus findings required under the Mitigation Fee Act as require to establish the updated fees. Finally, Chapter 9 highlights some of the administration and implementation requirements under the Mitigation Fee Act, recognizing that the Fee Implementation Handbook provides more specific guidance to the RCA and its partner agencies on the implementation of the mitigation fee program.

MSHCP Purpose, Basis, and Goals

In response to the need to maintain future growth opportunities in Western Riverside County while addressing the requirements of the state and federal Endangered Species Acts, the County and the Riverside County Transportation Commission initiated the Riverside County Integrated Project (RCIP) in 1999. The Western Riverside County Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan (MSHCP) is one part of the RCIP that includes:

- Updated County General Plan. Addresses the required general plan elements such as land use, circulation, housing and open space, and conservation and includes programs to implement the MSHCP, enhance transit alternatives, and encourage development of mixed-use centers.
- **Community and Environment Transportation Acceptability Process**. Identifies future transportation corridors in Western Riverside and provides needed environmental documentation to allow preservation of future right-of-ways.
- **MSHCP**. The Western Riverside County Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan (MSHCP or Plan) is a comprehensive, multi-jurisdictional Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) focusing on the conservation of species and their associated habitats in Western Riverside County. The MSHCP conserves vulnerable plant and animal species and their associated habitats in Western Riverside County and supports economic development.

The MSHCP was adopted in 2003 by the Riverside County Board of Supervisors. Subsequently, all of the Western Riverside cities, the County of Riverside, County Flood Control and Water Conservation District, County Regional Parks and Open-Space District, County Department of Waste Resources, Riverside County Transportation Commission, California Department of Transportation, California Department of Parks and Recreation, California Department of Fish and Game, the US Fish and Wildlife Service and the RCA signed an Implementing Agreement for the MSHCP. The Implementing Agreement includes terms to ensure MSHCP-implementation, defines remedies and recourses should any of the parties of the Agreement fail to perform obligations, and provides assurances that, as long as the MSHCP is being implemented, the Wildlife Agencies will not require additional mitigation from the Permittees.¹²

The MSHCP serves as an HCP pursuant to Section 10(a)(1)(B) of the federal Endangered Species Act of 1973 as well as a Natural Communities Conservation Plan under the NCCP Act of 2001. The MSHCP streamlines these environmental permitting processes by allowing the participating jurisdictions to authorize "take" of plant and wildlife species identified within the Plan Area. At the same time, Plan implementation provides a coordinated MSHCP Conservation Area and implementation program to preserve biological diversity and maintain the region's quality of life.

¹² The Wildlife Agencies include the US Fish and Wildlife Service and the California Department of Fish and Wildlife and the Permittees include all of the other parties to the Implementing Agreement.

The MSHCP and the associated Implementing Agreement and Incidental Take Permit collectively determine a set of conservation actions, and the associated responsible parties, that must be taken to meet the terms of the Incidental Take Permit and benefit from the regulatory streamlining and other benefits of the MSHCP. This includes the identification of the responsibilities of the Local Permittees.¹³

MSHCP Conservation Requirements

The goal of the MSHCP is to enhance and maintain biological diversity and ecosystems processes while allowing future economic growth. The MSHCP calls for an MSHCP Conservation Area of 500,000 acres and focuses on the conservation of 146 species.

Figure 1 State of Conservation in 2003: Conserved Land, Additional Reserve Land to be Acquired, and Total MSHCP Conservation Area Needed



As shown in **Figure 1**, when the MSHCP was adopted, existing public and quasi-public conservation lands covered 347,000 acres, leaving a need for 153,000 acres of land, called Additional Reserve Land (ARL), to meet the goals of the MSHCP (see **Figure 1**). The MSHCP specifies that responsibility for the conservation of the 153,000-acre Additional Reserve Lands is shared by the local development process (97,000 acres) and state and federal purchases (56,000).

¹³ Local Permittees include the Western Riverside cities, the County of Riverside, County Flood Control and Water Conservation District, County Regional Park and Open Space District, County Department of Waste Resources, and Riverside County Transportation Commission.

Area Plan	Total Area of Criteria Cells	Low End of Goal	High End of Goal	Midpoint
Cities of Riverside and Norco	1,756	90	240	165
Eastvale	665	145	290	220
Elsinore	28,946	11,700	18,515	15,110
Harvest Valley / Winchester	820	430	605	515
Highgrove	1,452	345	675	510
Jurupa	5,476	890	1,870	1,380
Lake Mathews / Woodcrest	11,673	3,215	5,470	4,340
Lakeview / Nuevo	14,682	6,650	10,235	8,445
Mead Valley	7,703	1,885	3,635	2,760
Reche Canyon / Badlands	26,000	10,520	15,610	13,065
REMAP	78,423	41,400	58,470	49,935
San Jacinto Valley	32,828	11,540	19,465	15,500
Southwest Area	66,076	22,500	36,360	29,430
Sun City / Menifee Valley	2,059	1,120	1,585	1,355
Temescal Canyon	10,007	3,485	5,800	4,645
The Pass	22,652	8,540	13,925	11,230
Total	311,218	124,455	192,750	158,605

Table 4MSHCP Goals by Area Plan

The MSHCP includes methods to determine whether the goals of the Plan are being met. One of the methods is measuring the extent to which conservation acquisitions are moving toward acquisition goals by each Area Plan.¹⁴ Area Plans are established in the County's General Plan and are used in the MSHCP as a common geographic unit in Western Riverside County. The MSHCP established low, high, and midpoint acquisition goals for each Area Plan based on biological needs. The midpoint acquisition goals for each Area Plan range from 165 to nearly 49,935 acres, as shown in **Table 4**. The midpoint goals sum to 158,605 which represents 5,605 acres more than are needed to fulfill the MSHCP goals. As a result, acquisitions in some Area Plans can fall below the mid-point targets while the total ARL can still achieve the 153,000-acre goal.

MSHCP Financing Strategy

One of the key requirements of the MSHCP, Implementing Agreement, and Incidental Take Permit (consistent with the requirements of the federal Endangered Species Act) is the provision of adequate funding by Local Permittees to the Implementing Entity (the Regional Conservation Authority) to conduct the conservation actions identified in the MSHCP as the responsibility of the Local Permittees.

¹⁴ Other geographic units include Rough Steps, city jurisdictions, and Area Plan subunits. For the purposes of this analysis, Area Plans have been selected as the primary unit of analysis because they are the middle-sized unit (smaller than Rough Steps and larger than Area Plan subunits) and have not changed over time (unlike jurisdictions, several of which have incorporated since the adoption of the MSHCP.

Section 8.0 of the MSHCP addresses "MSHCP Funding/Financing of Reserve Assembly and Management." This section provides best estimates of Plan implementation costs at the time of Plan adoption, including the local funding commitment – the portion of Plan implementation costs that represents the Local Permittees' portion of the overall land acquisition, management, monitoring, adaptive management, and Plan administration costs. Section 8.5 describes the Local Funding Program. The Local Funding Program included a mix of funding sources to provide "an equitable distribution of the cost for local mitigation under the MSHCP." The proposed funding sources included Local Development Mitigation Fees, density bonus fees, regional infrastructure project public contributions (including transportation infrastructure, regional utility projects, local public capital construction projects, and regional flood control projects), and landfill tipping fees. Key components of the overall MSHCP implementation and funding strategy are highlighted below:

- The Regional Conservation Authority would implement the MSHCP with funding from different sources.
- The permanent protection of 97,000 acres in Additional Reserve Lands by Year 25 of the Plan (2029) would be achieved through direct purchase of habitat lands by the RCA using local funding and through the HANS dedication process.¹⁵
- Local funding sources would fund the ongoing management and maintenance costs of the local portion of the Additional Reserve Lands acquired through local funding (97,000 acres by end of acquisition period).
- Local funding sources would fund monitoring activities on the pre-Plan local conservation and all the new Additional Reserve Lands (500,000 acers by end of acquisition period).
- The permanent protection of 56,000 acres in Additional Reserve Lands by Year 25 would be achieved using state/federal funding sources or contributions.
- State and federal funding sources would fund the management and maintenance costs of the State/federal portion of the required Additional Reserve Lands.
- Local Development Mitigation Fees (on private development) would fund the Local Permittee MSHCP implementation costs that were not funded by other local/regional funding sources or public contributions for public development project mitigation.
- The overall permit period was set at 75 years. Once habitat acquisition was completed by Year 25, remaining funds along with newly created revenue sources were to be used to fund

¹⁵ Section 6.1.1 of the MSHCP describes the HANS process. The Habitat Evaluation and Acquisition Negotiation Strategy (HANS) process applied to any property owner applying for a discretionary permit for land within a Criteria Area/Criteria Cell. Under the process, the County determined whether portions of the property are needed for conservation and then may send their evaluation to the RCA for Joint Project Review (JPR). During JPR, the project applicant negotiated the terms of the development and conservation of the project. The applicant also paid fees on the new development. This approach was refined when a new fee credit policy, adopted in 2016, provided for fee credits where appropriate lands are dedicated.

monitoring and management as well as to fund the establishment of an endowment to cover ongoing post-permit costs (beyond Year 75).

Importantly, the MSHCP funding chapter notes that frequent evaluations of the performance of the funding mechanisms and assessments of the funding plan will occur and that any necessary modifications to the funding mechanisms will be developed.

MSHCP Implementation Costs and Funding Sources

The original estimated costs and proposed funding sources were documented in the MSHCP and are summarized in **Table 5**. These were developed based on research and analysis conducted as part of MSHCP development.

As shown, Plan implementation costs over the first 25 years of implementation were estimated at about \$950 million in 2004-dollar terms. Key assumptions driving the implementation cost estimates included:

- **Dedications**. Direct acquisition using local funding sources would be required to acquire 56,000 acres, with 41,000 acres (or 42 percent) of the required local habitat protection coming through HANS dedication.
- Land Cost. Average land value of \$13,100 per acre for Additional Reserve Lands purchased by the RCA.
- Management and Monitoring: Management and monitoring costs included three key components as follows: Reserve Management, Adaptive Management, and Biological Monitoring.¹⁶
- **Program Administration**. RCA program administration costs would average about \$1.2 million each year in 2004 dollars during the 25-year period where land acquisition was required.
- **Cost Distribution**. Overall, land acquisition costs were estimated at 77 percent of total implementation costs, with management and monitoring at 20 percent, and program administration at 3 percent (see **Figure 2**).

¹⁶ See Chapter 5 of the MSHCP for a description of these activities.

tem	Total for 2004 - 2028 (Years 1 - 25)	Average Annual	% of Total Cost/ Funding Need
ocal Permittee Land Requirements			
Preservation Requirement	97,000 acres	3,880 acres	na
HANS Dedication	<u>41,000</u> acres	<u>1,640</u> acres	na
Local Permittee Acquisition	56,000 acres	2,240 acres	na
Local Permittee MSHCP Implementa	ation Costs		
Land (1)	\$733,600,000	\$29,344,000	76.91%
Management & Monitoring	\$190,200,000	\$7,608,000	19.94%
RCA Staff	\$30,000,000	\$1,200,000	3.15%
Other Costs	na	na	na
Endowment	not included	not included	na
Total Costs	\$953,800,000	\$38,152,000	100.0%
Local Revenues			
Private Development Mitigation Fees	\$539,600,000	\$21,584,000	50.1%
Density Bonus Fees	\$66,000,000	\$2,640,000	6.1%
Regional Transportation Infra. (2)	\$250,000,000	\$10,000,000	23.2%
Local Roads (Measure A)	\$121,000,000	\$4,840,000 (3)	11.2%
Tipping Fees (4)	\$100,000,000	\$4,000,000	9.3%
Miscellaneous Revenues (5)	<u>\$0</u>	<u>\$0</u>	0.0%
Total Revenues	\$1,076,600,000	\$43,064,000	100%

Table 5 2004 Estimates: MSHCP Implementation Costs and Funding Sources

(1) Average land value per acre assumed to be \$13,100 per acre.

(2) Public contributions at specificed % of new road construction.

(3) \$121 million to be provided over 10 years, so \$12.1 million annually over that period.

(4) Includes \$90 million from El Sobrante Landfill and \$10 million from other County landfills.

(5) Other potential revenues, including public contributions from other public projects, tipping fees

from Eagle Mountain Landfill, and potential new voter-approved regional funding were noted but not estimated.

Source: Chapter 8 of MSHCP; Economic & Planning Systems.



Figure 2 MSHCP Estimated Annual Costs in Millions, 2004 Dollars

As also shown in **Table 5**, MSHCP funding from local/regional sources was estimated to be about \$1.0 billion in 2004 dollars through Year 25, sufficient to cover the implementation costs over this period. Key assumptions driving the funding estimates included:

- **Measure A**. Measure A (local sales tax transportation funding measure) would provide \$121 million over 10 years in 2004-dollar terms.
- **Regional Transportation Funding**. Public contributions from regional transportation infrastructure projects would provide an average of \$10 million each year or \$250 million through Year 25.
- **Tipping Fees**. Landfill tipping fees would provide about \$100 million in revenue over 25 years, about \$4 million each year, primarily from the El Sobrante landfill.
- **Mitigation Fees**. Private development fees, including private development mitigation fees and density bonus fees, would generate over \$600 million over the first 25 years, about \$24 million annually.
- **Development Forecast and Participation**. The forecast of private development fees was based on a preliminary fee schedule and the forecast of 336,000 new residential units (13,440 units each year) and 371 acres each year of commercial and industrial development. All new development was assumed to pay the private development mitigation fee with a portion paying the density bonus fee.
- **Other Funding Options**. Potential additional funding might come through contributions from other local/regional public entities, other landfills, or new voter-approved funding initiatives.
- **Funding Distribution**. Overall, about 55 percent of the estimated funding was expected to be generated by private development fees, with 45 percent from other funding sources.



Figure 3 MSHCP Estimated Annual Revenues in Millions, 2004 Dollars

Development Mitigation Fees and Calculation

The MSHCP notes that "new development affects the environment directly through construction activity and cumulatively through population bases that result from Development." As a result, the cities and County are required to implement a Local Development Mitigation Fee that was expected to represent one of the primary sources of funding for the implementation of the MSHCP. The MSHCP indicates that the Local Development Mitigation Fee will be adopted under California Government Code Section 66000 et seq. (the "Mitigation Fee Act") that "allows cities and counties to charge new development for the costs of mitigating the impacts of new development."

The MSHCP identified preliminary estimates of Local Development Mitigation Fees and indicated that these mitigation fees were expected to generate the majority of funding for Local Permittee obligations. The MSHCP noted that, under the Mitigation Fee Act, "a nexus study is required to demonstrate that the proposed fee is proportionate to the impacts of new development." The Mitigation Fee Act also includes a number of reviewing and reporting requirements. The MSHCP also notes that the fee will need to be "reevaluated and revised should it be found to insufficiently cover mitigation of new development."

A nexus study entitled "Final Mitigation Fee Nexus Study Report for the Western Riverside County Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan" was completed on July 1, 2003 (2003/Original Nexus Study). This nexus study conducted a detailed analysis of the costs of implementing the Plan, identified the Local Permittee funding obligations, determined the portion to be funded through the Local Development Mitigation Fee, and made the necessary nexus findings under the Mitigation Fee Act. The MSHCP and 2003 Nexus Study both indicated that all new development in the Western Riverside County Plan Area affects covered species and habitat and so the Local Development Mitigation Fees would apply to all new development in participating jurisdictions in Western Riverside County.

Mitigation Fee Schedule and Adjustments

All local jurisdictions participating in the MSHCP and obtaining coverage for public and private take in their jurisdictions were required to adopt and implement this mitigation fee schedule through ordinance and resolution and then to pass through the fee funding (minus any additional administrative charges) to the RCA to fund MSHCP implementation. Indexed-increases based on the annual change in the Consumer Price Index for the Los Angeles-Anaheim-Riverside area were provided for in the ordinances to allow modest adjustments in mitigation fees to respond to inflationary cost increases. Due to the geographic revision implemented by the Bureau of Labor Statistics, going forward indexed-adjustments will be based on the annual change in the Consumer Price San Bernardino-Ontario area.

Table 6 shows the original 2004 Local Development Mitigation Fee schedule and current 2021Fee schedule that reflects periodic inflationary fee adjustments using the indexing process.

Fee Category	2004 Fee per unit or per acre	2021 Fee per unit or per acre
Residential: Up to 8.0 dwelling units per acre (DUAC)	\$1,651	\$2,234
Residential: 8.0-14.0 DUAC	\$1,057	\$1,430
Residential: 14.0+ DUAC	\$859	\$1,161
Commercial (per acre)	\$5,620	\$7,606
Industrial (per acre)	\$5,620	\$7,606

Table 6 2004 and 2021 MSHCP Fee Schedule

3. HABITAT PROTECTION TO DATE AND FUTURE CONSERVATION SCENARIO

The RCA has achieved substantial levels of habitat protection to date using the funding sources established and the associated variable flows of incoming revenues. The level of habitat protection achieved, because of lower levels of funding and land dedication than expected, has however fallen behind the pace of protection forecast in the Original Nexus Study. This chapter summarizes the achieved protection to (1) establish both the scale of future acquisitions required to meet the overall Additional Reserve Land (ARL) goals, (2) consider the annual pace of habitat protection through acquisitions and dedications in absolute terms and relative to the original MSHCP forecasts, and (3) inform the development of the Conservation Scenario that forms the baseline (project description) for estimating future MSHCP implementation costs and associated funding requirements and updated mitigation fees.

Habitat Protection Accomplishments Through 2019

Between the start of the MSHCP program and the end of 2019, the most recent full calendar year, about 40 percent of the 153,000-acre ARL target has been achieved, totaling almost 62,000 acres in acquisitions, easements, or dedications (see **Table 7**).¹⁷ As shown of the 97,000 acres in Local Permittee ARL obligation about 40,200 acres had been protected by the end of 2019. Of the 56,000 acres in State/Federal ARL obligation, about 21,600 acres have been protected to date.

Party	Need	Conserved 2000-2003	Conserved 2004 - 2019	Total Conserved 2000 - 2019	Remaining Need 2020-2043
Local	97,000	4,531	35,681	40,212	56,788
State + Fed	56,000	12,408	9,200	21,608	34,392
Total	153,000	16,939	44,881	61,820	91,180

Table 7Conservation Through End of 2019

Sources: Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority MSHCP Annual Reports; RCA information on 2019 purchases; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

Conservation Goals and Progress

The MSHCP anticipated that acquisition would take place for 25 years, through the end of 2029, with 97,000 acres conserved through local means and 56,000 acres conserved with State/federal funding. To achieve this goal, an average of 6,120 acres of conservation is required each year,

¹⁷ Note that while the MSHCP was adopted in 2004, certain conservation which took place between 2000 and 2003 was counted toward the MSHCP reserve.

including an average of 3,880 annually from local funding sources/dedications and 2,240 annually from State and federal conservation.

Figure 4 illustrates how steady progress would result in achievement of the ARL goals by 2029. **Figure 5** shows actual progress toward the goals, through 2019. More than 21,000 acres have been conserved through State/federal means, and over 40,000 acres have been conserved through local actions. These totals sum to about 40 percent of the total ARL goal of 153,000 acres. As shown in **Figure 5**, with 16 years of the 25-year acquisition period completed, the ARL acquisitions have fallen behind the pace forecast in the Original Nexus Study. Protection through the end of 2019 represents 63 percent of the original forecast (65 percent for Local obligations and 60 percent for State/federal obligations). For the Local Permittee obligations, as discussed further below, the lower level of land dedication relative to the original forecasts account for much of the habitat protection gap that has emerged over the last 16 years.





MSHCP Goals, 2019 and 2028 Highlighted



Figure 5 Progress Towards ARL Through End of 2019

Sources: Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

Land Dedications

The MSHCP envisioned a conservation program where land and easements would be purchased by the RCA and land would be dedicated to the RCA through the development process.¹⁸ In addition, the potential for no-cost and low-cost donations for tax benefit purposes was also created. The MSHCP did not assume donations or conservation easement acquisitions as part of its financial analysis (this is appropriate given the limited number of such transactions). The MSHCP did, however, anticipate that 41,000 acres would be conserved through dedications, 56,000 acres through purchases on behalf of local permittees, and 56,000 acres through purchases conducted by or funded by federal and State agencies/sources for a total of 153,000 acres.

For the local portion of the goal (97,000 acres), this translates into about 42 percent of the goal conserved via dedications associated with the development review process—called Habitat Evaluation and Acquisition Negotiation Strategy (HANS)—and the other 58 percent purchased by the RCA from willing sellers. The level of dedication is a key assumption for the MSHCP implementation cost estimate as each acre dedicated through HANS is one fewer acre which must be conserved through land acquisitions at market values.

The HANS process was established to apply to developments proposed within the Criteria Cells of the MSHCP Study Area. The Criteria Cells represent areas with high conservation values relative to the areas outside of the Criteria Cells. The HANS process was designed to indicate what conservation (dedication) may be needed from new development from a biological needs

¹⁸ This process is known as the Habitat Evaluation and Acquisition Negotiation Strategy (HANS).

perspective. Subsequent to that technical analysis, applicants could then proceed to the Joint Project Review (JPR) process during which the parties negotiate an implementation plan for the project, consistent with the HANS findings. The applicants would also pay mitigation fees on the actual development. To date, a modest amount of land (less than 1,000 acres) has been conserved via the HANS/JPR method compared to the 26,000 acres that was forecast to have occurred by this point in the MSHCP implementation.

While very little land has been dedicated to the RCA through HANS/JPR, several projects went through the HANS/JPR process and have agreements in place for dedication/conservation of lands, but the start date (if any) for these projects is unknown (i.e., may be far in the future). These projects cover about 35,000 acres in the Criteria Cells and, under the JPR agreements, have set aside about 30 percent of that total or about 10,000 acres for conservation/dedication.

The adoption of Resolution No. 2016-003 in September 2016 revised the RCA's fee credit and waiver policy. This resolution indicated that MSHCP fee credit should be provided in exchange for land that contributes to reserve assembly. As a result, after the adoption of this resolution, new development is not be expected to pay mitigation fees and dedicate land in the manner originally envisioned in the MSHCP limiting the likelihood of the types of dedications envisioned in the Original Nexus Study.

Future Conservation Scenario

This updated financial analysis, nexus study, and mitigation fees estimate require a base description of the additional habitat protection required. In subsequent chapters, cost estimates are developed in reference to, and in application to, this conservation scenario to develop the overall implementation costs and the associated funding required, both in aggregate and through time during the land acquisition period of the program. Four questions are of particular importance:

- 1. **Remaining Habitat Protection.** The amount of habitat protection required to meet the MSHCP requirements.
- 2. **Dedications.** The amount of land dedication assumed to occur through the HANS/JPR process over the habitat protection period and the associated amount of habitat that must be acquired.
- 3. **Time Frame.** The period over which habitat protection goals must be met.
- 4. Land Characteristics. The characteristics of the land to be protected to meet MSHCP requirements (e.g., goals by Area Plan, habitat cores and linkages etc., land use designations and parcel sizes).

The answers to question 1 are provided in the data above (see **Table 7**). The answer to question 4 is provided in the subsequent chapter on land costs, with illustrative answers coming from RCA data and GIS analysis. The answer to question 2 is addressed below and is based on information on accomplishments to date (described above), discussions with RCA staff, the current Fee Waiver and Credit Policy, and an assessment of realistic opportunities and expectations. Finally, question 3 raises the issue of whether an extension to the MSHCP land acquisition implementation period should be provided. As described below, three different

extension scenarios (5-, 10-, and 15-year extension scenarios) are evaluated, as well as the baseline, "No Extension Scenario," to indicate the outcomes under different scenarios.

Habitat Protection, Land Dedication, and Conservation Scenarios

As shown in **Table 8**, there is a total of about <u>91,200 acres</u> of land protection still required to complete the land protection obligations under the MSHCP and to bring the Additional Reserve Lands to 153,000 acres. Of this, the State/federal requirements is for about <u>34,400 acres</u>, while the Local Permittee requirement is for about <u>56,800 acres</u>.

The experience of the last 16 years indicates that the MSHCP was overly optimistic in terms of land dedications, assuming that 41,000 acres would be dedicated to the RCA. As noted above, about 10,000 acres of potential future land dedication is associated with a range of previously proposed projects. Based on historical information on actual, dedications agreements on proposed projects, current RCA policy, and consultations with RCA staff, minimal additional dedication is expected or assumed. This analysis, therefore, assumes that the prior agreement concerning dedications, summing to about <u>10,000 acres</u>, will be secured over the next eight years and prior to the end of the current habitat protection period. Even if the implementation period were extended, no extra land dedication is forecast to occur.

As a result, and as shown in **Table 8**, a total of about <u>46,800 acres</u> of Additional Reserve Land acquisition is required by Local Permittees for MSHCP implementation once the forecast of dedications is incorporated. As shown in **Table 8**, the required average annual pace of habitat protection varies considerably under the different acquisition period extension scenarios, as described below: ¹⁹

- **Baseline/No Extension Scenario.** As currently structured, RCA is required to complete land acquisition by the end of Year 25 of Plan implementation in 2029. This provides nine (9) years to protect the 47,000 acres through direct land acquisition (distinct from the assumed dedications), an average annual acquisition pace of about 5,200 acres each year.
- **5-Year Extension.** With a 5-year extension to the acquisition period, the RCA would be required to complete land acquisitions by the end of Year 30 of Plan implementation in 2034. This provides fourteen (14) years to protect the 47,000 acres through direct land acquisition (distinct from the assumed dedications), an average annual acquisition pace of about 3,300 acres each year.
- **10-Year Extension.** With a 10-year extension to the acquisition period, the RCA would be required to complete land acquisitions by the end of Year 35 of Plan implementation in 2039. This provides nineteen (19) years to protect the 47,000 acres through direct land acquisition (distinct from the assumed dedications), an average annual acquisition pace of about 2,500 acres each year.

¹⁹ As a point of reference, the historical pace of Local Permittee-driven habitat protection has been somewhat above 2,000 acres each year with availability of funding being an important determinant of the pace of acquisition. The pace of State/federal-driven acquisition has averaged about 1,000 acres each year.

• **15-Year Extension.** With a 15-year extension to the acquisition period, the RCA would be required to complete land acquisitions by the end of Year 40 of Plan implementation in 2044. This provides twenty-four (24) years to protect the 47,000 acres through direct land acquisition (distinct from the assumed dedications), an average annual acquisition pace of about 2,000 acres each year.

		2020-End of	Veen	Annual	
Entity/Item	Through 2019	Acquisition Period	Years Remaining	Conservation Acres Required	Total Acres
Entry/item	Through 2019	renou	Remaining	Acres Required	TOTAL ACTES
	NO	EXTENSION			
State/Federal	21,608	34,392	9	3,821	56,000
Local					
HANS Dedication (1)	715	10,000	9	1,111	10,71
Net Local Acquisition	39,497	46,788	9	5,199	86,28
Total Local Conservation	40,212	56,788	9	6,310	97,00
State/Federal + Local = ARL Goal	61,820	91,180	9	10,131	153,00
	5 YEA				
State/Federal			14	2,457	56,00
Local					
HANS Dedication	See a	hove	14	714	10,71
Net Local Acquisition	See u	DOVE	14	3,342	86,28
Total Local Conservation			14	4,056	97,00
State/Federal + Local = ARL Goal			14	6,513	153,00
	10 YE	AR EXTENSION		4.040	50.00
State/Federal			19	1,810	56,00
Local					
HANS Dedication	See a	bove	19	526	10,71
Net Local Acquisition			19	2,463	86,28
Total Local Conservation			19	2,989	97,00
State/Federal + Local = ARL Goal			19	4,799	153,00
	15 YE	AR EXTENSION			
State/Federal			24	1,433	56,00
Local					
HANS Dedication	See a	bove	24	417	10,71
Net Local Acquisition			24	1,950	86,28
Total Local Conservation			24	2,366	97,00
State/Federal + Local = ARL Goal			24	3,799	153,00
01-1-1-1	20 YE	AR EXTENSION			
State/Federal			29	1,186	56,000
	-	,		o :-	40 T ·
HANS Dedication	See a	bove	29	345	10,71
Net Local Acquisition			29	1,613	86,28
Total Local Conservation			29	1,958	97,00
State/Federal + Local = ARL Goal			29	3,144	153,00

Table 8 Required Acquisition Acres to Achieve ARL Goals

1. About 10,000 acres of potential future land dedication is associated with a range of previously proposed projects. Based on historical information on actual, dedications agreements on proposed projects, current RCA policy, and consultations with RCA staff, minimal additional dedication is expected or assumed beyond these agreements. This analysis, therefore, assumes that the prior agreements concerning dedications will occur with future dedications summing to about 10,000 acres. The precise timing of these dedications is uncertain, but are assumed to occur over the next eight years. Average annual numbers in this table are shown distributed across the full remaining acquisition period of each extension scenario.

Shading indicates acreage to be acquired with fee revenue.

Sources: Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority; and Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

Future development within Western Riverside County will both reduce land available for conservation while also serving as a primary funding mechanism for habitat acquisitions. This chapter identifies forecasts of future growth in Western Riverside County and develops an associated forecast of land development that is a key component of the fee calculation.

Historic Development and HCP Fees

The MSHCP anticipated that 13,000 to 14,000 residential units and about 370 commercial and industrial acres would be developed on average annually. Specifically, between 2005 and 2019, 206,000 residential units were expected in the Plan Area. A review of new units in the Plan Area indicates about 130,000 units were developed over the period (see **Figure 6**), about 37 percent below the forecast.²⁰ While the substantial volatility in the real estate market over the period (including the housing boom, deep recession, and modest recovery) may explain some of this difference, the slower pace of development means that fee revenues have been similarly constrained relative to the original revenue projections.





Source: California Department of Finance; MSHCP Projections

²⁰ Actual units developed have been derived from the California Department of Finance (DOF), Demographics Unit information through January 1, 2019. Note that the DOF reports data by city and for the entire Riverside County unincorporated area. Western Riverside's portion of the total unincorporated area has been derived based on the area's historic share of unincorporated County, taking into account the incorporations of new cities that occurred in Western Riverside County since MSHCP Plan adoption (Eastvale, Jurupa Valley, Menifee, and Wildomar).

Growth Projections

SCAG Forecasts in Context

The Southern California Association of Governments (SCAG) is a Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO)²¹ representing six counties, 191 cities and more than 18 million residents. MPOs, such as SCAG are charged under California Senate Bill 375 with developing Sustainable Community Strategies (SCSs) as part of regional transportation plans. SCAG's SCS includes population, household, and job projections through 2040 by city and unincorporated area. SCAG consults with local governments within the region, including the Western Riverside Council of Governments (WRCOG) which represents Western Riverside County, to develop the projections. SCAG adopted the 2012-2040 Regional Transportation Plan/Sustainable Community Strategy (RTP/SCS) in 2016. The 2016 RTP/SCS forms the basis of the SCAG projections; EPS extrapolated an annual growth rate from the SCAG projections and, assuming consistent development trends through 2050, applied the rate in order to estimate development projections through 2050.

SCAG forecasts for the future, on an annualized basis, were compared with the MSHCP's original forecast along with historical information (when available) as described further below:

- Residential Development Forecast. Figure 7 shows, for Western Riverside County, the annual residential unit count for SCAG projections through 2050, MSHCP projections through 2029, and residential units produced in Western Riverside County between 2005 and 2019. As shown, the SCAG projections suggest about 8,750 units each. This is similar to the average annual historic pace of growth between 2005 and 2019 of about 9,260 units, but well below the original MSHCP projections of about 13,400 units each year. Based on the similarity between the historical average and the SCAG forecast, the SCAG forecast is considered a reasonable basis for determining the future pace of residential development and associated residential land development (based on assumed densities of development).
- **Commercial Development Forecast**. The SCAG jobs forecast of about 15,000 jobs each year was converted into an annual gross amount of commercial/industrial development using the employment density and FAR assumptions used in the most recent Transportation Uniform Mitigation Fee (TUMF) update documents. As shown in **Figure 8**, this results in a forecast of about 690 acres of commercial/industrial land development each year (representing an overall average of about 21 jobs per acre of development), considerably above the original MSHCP projections of about 370 acres each year. The higher SCAG number, however, appears reasonable given recent and ongoing trends in Western Riverside County where substantial amounts of new logistics/distribution development have occurred covering substantial land areas and, as such, is considered reasonable as the basis of the future forecast of commercial/industrial land development.

²¹ Federal law requires that an urbanized area with a population of at least 50,000 be guided by a regional entity known as an MPO. California's Senate Bill 375 expands the role of the State's 18 MPOs to include regional plans that help the State reach its greenhouse gas reduction targets by encouraging compact development and new development near public transit.

Figure 7 New Housing Units per Year, SCAG and MSHCP Projections and Historic Production (2005-2019)



SCAG (2012-2040) and MSHCP Projections (2004-2029) and Historic Production (2005-2019)

Figure 8Newly Developed Commercial Acres per YearSCAG (2012-2040) and MSHCP Projections



Note: SCAG job projections converted into acres by EPS

tent.Outlook\YAAP6MDD\NexusStudy_Final_23Oct202

Forecasts for Fee Calculation

For this fee program update, the SCAG projections are considered a reasonable basis for forecasting future land development. Because all new development is expected to pay the mitigation fee, all of the forecasted household and job growth is converted into a land development forecast that is, in turn, used to calculate the mitigation fees. **Table 9** shows SCAG's overall projections for households and employment in Western Riverside County between 2012 and 2050, and **Table 10** shows the implied average annual land development rates, and, in turn, the overall level of residential and commercial/industrial land development that would be expected to occur through the end of the land acquisition period for each of the extension scenarios.²² As shown, all scenarios assume an overall average annual land development of 2,252 acres each year, including 693 acres in commercial/industrial land development and 1,558 acres in annual residential land development.²³

- **Baseline/No Extension Scenario**. Under the no extension scenario, a total of <u>20,265</u> <u>acres</u> of land development is expected to occur during the remaining Plan implementation period of nine (9) years and would pay the mitigation fees.
- **5-Year Extension**. Under the 5-year extension to the acquisition period, a total of <u>31,523</u> <u>acres</u> of land development is expected to occur during the remaining Plan implementation period of 14 years and would pay the mitigation fees.
- **10-Year Extension**. Under the 10-year extension to the acquisition period, a total of <u>42,782 acres</u> of land development is expected to occur during the remaining Plan implementation period of 19 years and would pay the mitigation fees.
- **15-Year Extension**. Under the 15-year extension to the acquisition period, a total of <u>54,040 acres</u> of land development is expected to occur during the remaining Plan implementation period of 24 years and would pay the mitigation fees.

²² Under the MSHCP, all new development is required to pay the mitigation fee and contribute to funding the implementation of the MSHCP except where specifically exempted in the Ordinance.

²³ The 1,558 acres of residential land development was derived based on the forecasted 8,747 residential units each year and assumptions concerning distribution by density category and an average density level. More specifically, consistent with the recent TUMF analysis assumptions, 70 percent of new residential units are assumed to be in the low density category (less than 8 units per acre) with an average of 4.5 units/acre, 20 percent are assumed to be the medium density category (8 to 16 units per acre) with an average of 10.8 units/acre, and 10 percent are assumed to be the high density category (over 16 units per acre) with an average of 24.4 units/acre. The unit per acre factors are consistent with those indicated in the Original Nexus Study. The overall implied average residential density is 5.6 units/gross acre.

SCAG	Western Riverside MSHCP Plan Area			
	Households	Employment		
2012	530,970	463,833		
2040 Projection	775,882	869,792		
2050 Projection (1)	863,350	1,014,777		
New Households/Jobs Expected by 2050	332,380	550,944		
Average Annual	8,747	14,499		

Table 9 Projected Growth in Western Riverside County, through 2050

(1) SCAG projections forecast growth through 2040. EPS assumes the annual growth rate from 2012 to 2040 remains constant through 2050 and applies the rate to an additional 10 years in order to project growth through 2050.

Sources: Southern California Association of Governments; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

Table 10 Projected Developed Acres in Western Riverside County, by Extension Scenario

0010	Western Riverside MSHCP Plan Area						
SCAG ·	Residential		Non Residential		Tota	Total	
No Extension							
Proportionate Share 2020-2028 ¹	78,722	Households	130,487	Jobs			
New Development to Acres ²							
Acres of New Development Through 2028	14,026	Acres	6,239	Acres	20,265 A	Acres	
Acres per Year	1,558	Acres	693	Acres	2,252	Acres	
	5 Year I	Extension					
Proportionate Share 2020-2034 ¹	122,456	Households	202,979	Jobs			
New Development to Acres ²							
New Development to Acres ²	04.040	A	0 705	A	04 500		
Acres of New Development Through 2034	21,818		,	Acres	31,523		
Acres per Year	1,558	Acres	693	Acres	2,252	Acres	
	10 Year	Extension					
Proportionate Share 2020-2038 ¹	166,190	Households	275,472	Jobs			
New Development to Acres ²							
Acres of New Development Through 2038	29,611	Acres	13,171	Acres	42,782	Acres	
Acres per Year	,	Acres	,	Acres	2,252		
					,		
15 Year Extension							
Proportionate Share 2020-2043 ¹	209,924	Households	347,965	Jobs			
New Development to Acres ²							
Acres of New Development Through 2043	37,403	Acres	16,637	Acres	54,040 A	Acros	
Acres per Year	,	Acres		Acres	2,252		
Acres per l'ear	1,000	70162	093	70162	<i>2,232 </i>	-0162	

(1) SCAG forecasts from the 2016 Report have been used for all cities in Western Riverside County. The projections for the entire unincorporated area in Riverside have been split into just the Western part of the County through a review of WRCOG's recent proportion of unincorporated growth, compared to the whole County.

(2) Conversion from household projections to residential acres of developed land is based on expected development mix and average residential density by land use type, with an average residential density of 5.6 DUAC. Similarly, conversion from job projections to nonresidential acres of developed land is based on distribution of jobs by workspace type and average employment density by land use type, with an average nonresidential density of 21 jobs per land acre. Residential density assumptions are based on data from the Census and California Department of Finance; Employment density assumptions are based on SCAG data.

Sources: California Department of Finance; US Census Bureau; Southern California Association of Governments; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

This chapter describes the analysis and assumptions that underpin the estimation of the total remaining MSHCP implementation costs in 2019 dollars. Key cost factors evaluated include land costs, management and monitoring costs, administration and professional services costs, and endowment costs. Together these cost components form the total MSHCP implementation costs. Because the duration allowed for land acquisition and endowment establishment affect several of these cost items, distinct total implementation cost estimates are provided for all scenarios (i.e., Baseline/ No Extension and the three extension scenarios).

Land Costs

Planning-level estimates of the per acre values associated with potential Additional Reserve Land (ARL) acquisitions are a critical input into the estimation of total land acquisition costs associated with Plan implementation. Land acquisition costs represented the majority of the original estimates of MSHCP implementation costs. This chapter provides planning-level estimates of per acre land conservation costs in 2019-dollar terms based on available information. In combination with assumptions concerning the characteristics of the Additional Reserve Lands to be acquired and potential levels of dedication, the per acre land value estimates drive the estimate of overall land acquisition costs.

Actual per acre habitat conservation costs may vary from the average planning-level estimates presented in this chapter for a number of reasons, including differences in the specific characteristics of the actual parcels acquired as well as fluctuations in economic, real estate, and land market conditions over time. Individual transactions will require appraisals to establish their value at the time of acquisition based on parcel characteristics and pertinent market conditions at the time of appraisal. Over time, per acre and overall cost estimates typically change for a number of reasons as discussed further in **Chapter 9**.

MSHCP/Original Nexus Study

The initial adoption of the mitigation fees was based on a nexus study completed in July 2003 that included a land valuation analysis that was completed in December 2002. The land valuation analysis assumed the acquisition of vacant and unentitled lands in the Criteria Cells. The land value analysis provided planning-level estimates of per acre land values by grouped land use designation and by Area Plan. Planning-level land value estimates were based on sales comparables. The land value estimates indicated per acre land values that were primarily driven by differentiation in land use category. The land use designation categories represent groupings of the broad number of land use designations present in the Study Area. **Table 11** summarizes the per-acre land value ranges and resulting averages. Based on this analysis, an overall weighted average of \$13,100 per acre was applied in the MSHCP financial sections in the Original Nexus Study.

Land Use Designation	Value Range	Resulting Average *
Open Space	\$2,500 to \$10,000 per acre	\$ 8,000 per acre
Rural/Agricultural	\$5,000 to \$25,000 per acre	\$11,000 per acre
Community Development	\$20,000 to \$80,000 per acre	\$45,000 per acre
Overall (1)	\$2,500 to \$80,000 per acre	Varied (1)

 Table 11
 Per-Acre Land Value Estimates—2003 Dollars (2003 Nexus Study)

* Per acre values rounded to the nearest 1,000.

(1) Reported overall average land value per acre depends on mix of land types. Number varies by documents, though \$13,100 per acre was overall value applied in the MSHCP financing sections.

Source: Original 2003 Nexus Study

RCA Experience to Date

Table 12 summarizes average RCA land acquisition costs to date. Including land purchased shortly before the MSHCP was adopted through the end of 2018, costs for Local Permittee land acquisitions summed to \$352.5 million in nominal dollar terms, an average of \$9,400 per acre. However, for the year 2018, about 2,100 acres were acquired at the higher average per acre cost of \$13,200 per acre.

Table 12 Local Conservation Costs Through 2018

Item	Pre-MSHCP through 2018	2018
Total Acres Acquired (1)	37,547	2,066
Total Cost (millions)	\$352.5	\$27.4
Cost per Acre (Nominal \$s)	\$9,400	\$13,200

(1) Includes all acres purchased; does not include acres conserved via easement.

Sources: Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority MSHCP Annual Report 2018; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

To date, the overall historical level of per acre land acquisition expenditures is well below the original 2004 per acre land value estimates. The cost of RCA acquisitions during this timeframe were kept relatively low by concentrating more on lower cost parcels (larger parcels in remote areas with limited development potential). In 2018, as in the future, the average cost per acre is expected to be higher than this historical average due to the characteristics of land still needing to be acquired.

New Land Value Analysis and Conclusions

New 2019 per acre land value estimates were developed based on recent historical transactions as reported in the sales comparables sections of appraisals conducted for RCA acquisitions. This data set provided a substantial inventory of over 150 land sales between 2012 and 2017 that supported conclusions concerning per acre land values by key land value characteristic.
Similar to the Original Nexus Study, land values were determined to be substantially affected by land use designation and by parcel size. Land values were developed for twelve different value categories based on combinations of three land use designations and four different size ranges.

Based on the land valuation data and detailed GIS analysis by RCA staff, parcels were divided into three groups of development potential based on their land use designation: ²⁴

- **Open Space.** Low development potential land use designations included open space, rural mountainous, and rural residential.
- **Rural.** Medium development potential land use designations include agriculture and rural communities land use designations.
- **Community Development.** High development potential land use designations include all community development designations, including residential, non-residential, and other community development designations.

In addition to these three land use designation groupings reflecting different levels of development potential, parcels were also divided by parcel size. The land value information indicated a per acre value distinction between the following parcels sizes:

- Parcels less than 5 acres.
- Parcels between 5 and 20 acres.
- Parcels between 20 and 80 acers.
- Parcels over 80 acres.

Based on the analysis of the sales comparables, **Table 13** shows the planning level per acre land value by land use designation grouping/size range in 2017 dollars.

Table 13 Planning Level Per	Acre Land Value Estimates by Category
-----------------------------	---------------------------------------

	Per Acre Land Value (\$ / Acre) ¹				
Land Use Designation	Less than 5 Acres	5 - 19.99 Acres	20 - 79.99 Acres	80 + Acres	
Open Space	\$11,761	\$5,091	\$3,949	\$1,866	
Rural	\$33,363	\$11,553	\$8,337	\$5,531	
Community Development	\$177,414	\$76,050	\$72,369	\$24,335	

1. Most land sale comparables used for pricing are from 2013 to 2017 and were converted to 2017 dollars using BLS CPI adjustments for the Los Angeles-Riverside-Orange County area.

Sources: Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

²⁴ RCA staff developed a consistent set of land use designation categories across different jurisdictions in the Study Area for the purposes of this study. These formed the basis of the development potential categories.

The average land value per acre for future RCA acquisitions is dependent on the different land values per acre as well as the expected distribution of future acquisitions. The actual land to be acquired is uncertain and is dependent on the availability of land through willing sellers. However, based on the conservation needs by Area Plan, the suitable land available for protection, as well as the specific linkages that must be created between the core reserve areas, RCA staff provided sufficient information for EPS to develop a general expression of parcels by characteristic to support the land value analysis. An illustration of the expected distribution of acres by land use designation and size range is provided in **Table 14**.

Land Use Designation	Less than 5 Acres	5 - 19.99 Acres	20 - 79.99 Acres	80 + Acres	Total
Open Space	535	1,531	3,626	4,654	10,346
Rural	1,901	17,241	26,802	29,428	75,371
Community Development	<u>638</u>	<u>1,707</u>	<u>3,613</u>	4,384	<u>10,342</u>
Total Purchases by Acreage	3,074	20,479	34,041	38,466	96,059

 Table 14 Illustrative Distribution of Land Acquisitions by Land Use and Size

1. Conservation scenario analysis was conducted in 2017 so overall acres acquired more than those required as of end of 2019.

Sources: RCA; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

Applying the per acre land values in **Table 13** to the illustrative land conservation distribution in **Table 14** provides an estimate of the aggregate land value, supporting the estimate of the average planning level land value per acre in 2017-dollar terms (see **Table 15**).

Table 15	Aggregate Land	Value of Remaining	Areas (2017 dollars)
	33 3	5	· · · · · ·

Land Comparables by Acres					
Land Use Designation	Less than 5 Acres	5 - 19.99 Acres	20 - 79.99 Acres	80 + Acres	Total
Open Space	\$6,292,633	\$7,795,633	\$14,319,467	\$8,682,942	\$37,090,674
Rural	\$63,411,345	\$199,183,566	\$223,437,526	\$162,777,034	\$648,809,470
Community Development	<u>\$113,198,910</u>	<u>\$129,817,405</u>	<u>\$261,456,200</u>	<u>\$106,682,740</u>	<u>\$611,155,254</u>
Total Cost of Purchases	\$182,902,887	\$336,796,603	\$499,213,192	\$278,142,716	\$1,297,055,399
% of Total	14%	26%	38%	21%	100%

1. This table is the average land value per acre multiplied by the Conservation Scenario. See **Table E-1** and **E-2**.

Sources: RCA; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

As shown in **Table 15**, the aggregate land value of the approximately 96,000 acres remaining to be protected as part of the MSHCP as of 2017 is estimated at about \$1.3 billion in 2017 dollars. This represents an average land value of about \$13,500 per acre. To convert this land value into 2019 dollars terms (similar to the rest of the analysis), EPS indexed the value to about \$14,300 per acre in 2019-dollar terms.²⁵

Other Costs—Administration, Management, and Monitoring

Program administration, reserve management, and reserve monitoring are required functions that require annual funding. The forecasts for each of these cost categories are described below.

Administration and Professional Service Costs

The Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority is responsible for implementing the MSHCP. Since 2004, RCA staff members have directed the acquisition, management, and monitoring of the local portion of the Additional Reserve Land (ARL) required by the MSHCP, monitored State and federal Public/Quasi-Public lands and the State and federal portions of the ARL, and undertook all of the administrative tasks associated with maintaining the permit.

Costs categorized in this fee study under MSHCP administration include all RCA staff costs and other costs like building rents and average expenditures on non-acquisition related professional services that are not anticipated to vary as the size of the ARL increases. The forecast for the acquisition period assumes that these costs will remain at approximately \$4.2 million in constant 2019 dollars, increasing with inflation but not increasing as the size of the ARL grows (see **Table 16**). This includes salaries and benefits of about \$2.3 million annually and about \$1.5 million in professional services, supplies, and other costs.

²⁵ Two years of inflation (2017 – 2019) based on by BLS CPI adjustment for Riverside-San Bernardino-Ontario Metro Area.

Expenditures	RCA FY16/17- 18/19 3-Year Average of Actuals	CPI Adjusted to 2019\$ ¹
Total Salaries and Employee Benefits	\$2,219,261	\$2,288,495
Professional Services and Supplies Environmental Legal Auditing, Accounting & Financial Services GIS Services Personnel Services Real Estate Services Other Services	\$394,320 \$101,717 \$10,000 \$13,920 \$653,774 <u>\$247,979</u>	\$406,621 \$104,891 \$10,312 \$14,354 \$674,169 <u>\$255,715</u>
Subtotal	\$1,421,710	\$1,466,062
Other Charges	<u>\$388,145</u>	<u>\$400,254</u>
Total	\$4,029,116	\$4,154,811

Table 16 Administrative and Professional Services Costs

(1) Three year average CPI-adjusted by one year, the average of the annual CPI adjustments for the three years.

Sources: Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority; Bureau of Labor Statistics;

Management and Monitoring

Reserve Management

The MSHCP describes reserve management activities focused on maintaining and improving habitat conditions and ecosystem functions including habitat and landscape-based activities and species-specific activities. For the purposes of this analysis, the average per acre cost estimate for Reserve Management as reported in the RCA actual spending for FY 2018-19 has been used to inform cost projections through the full acquisition period. Because RCA staff and relevant contractors have indicated that the current spending on staff capacity is not adequate to accomplish necessary management with existing land holdings, additional staffing and associated expenditures have been added to the current reserve management expenditures. Specifically, three new full time equivalent (FTE) positions are added to the current 2019 spending for reserve management. Overall, the 2019 per acre reserve management cost of \$25.39 per acre was adjusted to \$32.70 per acre (2019 dollars) to account for three new mid-level park ranger FTEs. While as of the end of 2019 about 40,200 acres were under management, ultimately, reserve management activities will cover the entire 97,000 acres to be acquired by the RCA.

Biological Monitoring

The purpose of biological monitoring is to provide Reserve Managers with information and data upon which reserve management decisions will be made. According to the MSHCP, the monitoring program must provide "sufficient, scientifically reliable data for Reserve Managers to assess the MSHCP's effectiveness at meeting resource objectives and achieving or maintaining a

healthy MSHCP Conservation Area in perpetuity." Unlike the RCA's reserve management activities which are limited to local ARL acres, the RCA will ultimately be responsible for monitoring all 500,000 acres of the reserve lands mandated under the MSHCP. The acreage currently being monitored totals roughly 408,000 acres. For the purposes of this analysis, the \$1.1 million annual cost estimate based on FY 2018-19 actual spending was used to inform cost projections through the full acquisition period. Because current staff capacity is not adequate to accomplish necessary biological monitoring with existing land holdings, to address the additional land acquisitions, two new full time equivalent (FTE) positions are added to the current 2019 spending for reserve monitoring. The 2019 per acre reserve monitoring cost of \$2.67 was adjusted to \$3.01 (2019 dollars) to account for two new entry-level biologist FTEs. (see **Table 17**). This constant dollar per acre cost was assumed to apply throughout the period of implementation.

Reserve Management and Biological Monitoring Costs

Table 17 summarizes estimated per acre costs for reserve management and monitoring in 2019dollars. Applying these per acre costs (in 2019 dollars) to current acreage under managementand monitoring projects results in annual costs of \$1.32 million and \$1.23 million, respectively.The annual reserve management and biological monitoring costs increase as new acquisitionsoccur.

Item	Actual FY 2019 Spending
Reserve Management ¹	
Acres under Management	40,212
Existing Reserve Management Expenses	\$1,021,000
Additional Staff Capacity Required ³	\$294,000
Total Reserve Management Expenses	\$1,315,000
\$/Acre	\$32.70
\$/Acre without additional staff capacity	\$25.39
Biological Monitoring ²	
Acres being Monitored	408,820
Existing Biological Monitoring Expenses	\$1,092,000
Additional Staff Capacity Required ³	<u>\$140,000</u>
Total Biological Monitoring Expenses	\$1,232,000
\$/Acre	\$3.01
\$/Acre without additional staff capacity	\$2.67

Table 17 Management and Monitoring Anticipated Costs in2004 and 2019 Dollars

1. Reserve Management costs include Parks & Open Space contract fees, maintenance of motor vehicles, and HOA dues.

2. Biological Monitoring costs include SAWA contract fees, office and computer supplies, training, private mileage reimbursement, building rent, and rental vehicles/fuel.

3. Current staff capacity is not sufficient to accomplish necessary management and monitoring. An Expanded staff capacity scenario envisions adding 3 FTE midlevel park rangers to Reserve Management and 2 FTE entry-level biologists to Reserve Monitoring, with salaries and benfits of \$98,000 and \$70,000

Sources: Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority; and Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

Endowment Funding

The overall permit period was set at 75 years, ending in 2079. To cover ongoing management and monitoring costs beyond the duration when mitigation fees will be collected, the establishment of a non-depleting endowment is required. In other words, the endowment must be sufficient such that expected average interest revenues (after inflation and transaction costs) can cover the ongoing costs associated with administration, management and monitoring in perpetuity. This section summarizes the estimated cost of establishing this endowment under the different scenarios. A key assumption is that the endowment must be fully established by

the end of the land acquisition period as it is assumed that no more mitigation fees will be collected at that time.²⁶

For the purposes of this analysis, we have assumed that habitat management and habitat monitoring costs continue in full, while administration costs are reduced by half following the end of the land acquisition period. All of these costs then continue in perpetuity. As a result and as shown in **Table 18**, the endowment is sized to cover the expected annual management and monitoring costs and 50 percent of the administration costs, totaling \$6.8 million (2019 dollars) once all lands have been acquired.

Annual Cost by Last Year of Land Acquisition Period	Adjustment	Annual Post-Land Acquisition Cost
\$3,172,063	100%	\$3,172,063
\$1,506,776	100%	\$1,506,776
\$4,154,811	50%	\$2,077,406
\$8,833,650		\$6,756,244
	by Last Year of Land Acquisition Period \$3,172,063 \$1,506,776 \$4,154,811	by Last Year of Land Acquisition Period Adjustment \$3,172,063 100% \$1,506,776 100% \$4,154,811 50%

Table 18 Annual Implementation Cost Estimate (2019\$)

1. Adminsitration includes salaries and benefits, accounting, auditing and reporting, contracts, etc.. Assumes less administration is needed following the land acquisition period; ongoing adminsitrative needs include oversight, auditing and reporting, and board staffing.

Sources: Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority; and Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

Consistent with many regional habitat conservations plans, the average annual net, real (allowing for inflation and institutional fees) interest rate is assumed to be three (3) percent.²⁷ Under all extension scenarios, the total required endowment funding is \$225.2 million. Because the longer extension periods provide more time for the accrual of interest revenues, the net endowment cost (that must be funded by mitigation fees) is different for each scenario. **Table 19** shows the consistent total endowment funding required by scenario as well as the different levels of aggregate endowment interest and associated net endowment funding requirement. For a detailed time-series accounting of endowment funding by extension scenario, see **Appendix II**.

²⁶ It is important to note that the RCA has collected a distinct set of endowment funds for situations where specific conservation activities are required over-and-above the core activities covered by this endowment calculation.

²⁷ This assumes that the implementing entity can use investment vehicles that may be not be typical for Riverside County.

ltem	No Extension	5-Year Extension	10-Year Extension	15-Year Extension
Total Endowment Funding Required	\$225,208,133	\$225,208,133	\$225,208,133	\$225,208,133
(Less) Endowment Interest	<u>(\$25,695,187)</u>	<u>(\$40,679,628)</u>	<u>(\$54,846,349)</u>	<u>(\$68,206,990)</u>
Net Endowment Funding Required	\$199,512,947	\$184,528,506	\$170,361,785	\$157,001,144

Table 19 Endowment Funding (2019\$), by Extension Scenario

Sources: Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority; and Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

Total Implementation Costs

Implementation costs include land costs, administrative and professional services expenses, management and monitoring costs, and the required net endowment funding. The remaining MSHCP implementation costs, as described in detail in the preceding sections, are all estimated in 2019 constant dollar terms. Under the Baseline/ No Extension scenario, as shown in **Figure 9**, the \$702 million in estimated land acquisition costs make up 72 percent of the total implementation cost of \$974 million. Administrative costs total about 4 percent of total costs, management and monitoring sum to 3 percent of total implementation costs, and the endowment constitutes 21 percent of total costs.





Total implementation costs vary by extension scenario. Land acquisition costs are the same for all scenarios. Administrative, management and monitoring costs increase the longer the acquisition period is extended, but the endowment funding required decreases the longer the

acquisition period is extended. As shown in **Table 20**, total implementation costs range from \$890 million to \$967 million depending on the extension period. Although total costs over time increase with longer extension periods the per-year implementation costs decrease with longer extension periods, as shown in **Table 21**. For a detailed time-series of all implementation costs excepting the endowment, see **Appendix I**.

Local Permittee MSHCP Implementation Costs	Total for 2020 - 2028 No Extension	Total for 2020 - 2033 5-Yr Extension	Total for 2020 - 2038 10-Yr Extension	Total for 2020 - 2043 15-Yr Extension
Land ¹	\$701,931,902	\$701,931,902	\$701,931,902	\$701,931,902
Management & Monitoring	\$33,582,193	\$51,646,790	\$69,711,387	\$87,775,983
RCA Staff ²	\$20,596,453	\$32,038,927	\$43,481,401	\$54,923,875
Professional Services and Supplies ²	\$13,194,561	\$20,524,873	\$27,855,185	\$35,185,497
Loan Repayment ³	\$2,000,000	\$2,000,000	\$2,000,000	\$2,000,000
Other Costs ²⁴	\$3,602,285	\$5,603,554	\$7,604,824	\$9,606,093
Net Endowment Funding Required	<u>\$199,512,947</u>	<u>\$184,528,506</u>	\$170,361,785	<u>\$157,001,144</u>
Total Costs	\$974,420,341	\$998,274,552	\$1,022,946,483	\$1,048,424,494

Table 20 Total Implementation Costs (2019\$*), by Extension Scenario

1. Land value estimates at \$14,288 per acre in 2019 dollar terms.

2. RCA Administrative Costs are based on a three year average of FY 2016-17 through FY 2018-19 actual costs, adjusted to 2019 dollars.

3. RCA has "Other Long Term Obligations" totaling \$5 million, which was a loan received from the County in FY 2012/13 and is now payable in increments of \$1 million starting in FY 2018.

4. Includes rents and all other miscellaneous expenses.

NOTE: In some cases numbers may not perfectly sum due to rounding.

Sources: Western Riverside County RCA; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

* All costs are provided in constant 2019 dollar terms. Costs will change over time due to inflation and other factors. These changes will be addressed through the fee indexing/ updating process that will include automatic inflation-indexed fee changes annually based on the regional Consumer Price Index and periodic comprehensive updates to the Nexus Study.

	Average Annual				
Local Permittee MSHCP	2020 - 2028	2020 - 2033	2020 - 2038	2020 - 2043	
Implementation Costs	No Extension	5-Yr Extension	10-Yr Extension	15-Yr Extension	
Land ¹	\$77,992,434	\$50,137,993	\$36,943,784	\$29,247,163	
Management & Monitoring	\$3,731,355	\$3,689,056	\$3,669,020	\$3,657,333	
RCA Staff ²	\$2,288,495	\$2,288,495	\$2,288,495	\$2,288,495	
Professional Services and Supplies ²	\$1,466,062	\$1,466,062	\$1,466,062	\$1,466,062	
Loan Repayment ³	\$222,222	\$142,857	\$105,263	\$83,333	
Other Costs ²⁴	\$400,254	\$400,254	\$400,254	\$400,254	
Net Endowment Funding Required	\$22,168,105	<u>\$13,180,608</u>	\$8,966,410	\$6,541,714	
Total Costs	\$108,268,927	\$71,305,325	\$53,839,289	\$43,684,354	

Table 21 Average Annual Implementation Costs (2019\$), by Extension Scenario

1. Land value estimates at \$14,288 per acre in 2019 dollar terms.

2. RCA Administrative Costs are based on a three year average of FY 2016-17 through FY 2018-19 actual costs, adjusted to 2019 dollars.

3. RCA has "Other Long Term Obligations" totaling \$5 million, which was a loan received from the County in FY 2012/13 and is now payable in increments of \$1 million starting in FY 2018.

4. Includes rents and all other miscellaneous expenses.

NOTE: In some cases numbers may not perfectly sum due to rounding.

Sources: Western Riverside County RCA; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

MSHCP Forecast of Non-Fee Revenues

The MSHCP forecast an array of revenue sources, in addition to fee revenue, supporting the conservation program. These sources were anticipated to total about 44 percent of the revenue for the program, including:

- **Transportation funding** includes the Measure A sales tax which is authorized through 2039 and other transportation funding sources such as the Transportation Uniform Mitigation Fees (TUMF) charged on new development. Note that the MSHCP envisioned up to \$121 million of Measure A money to the HCP.
- Other infrastructure projects funding from this source was not quantified in the MSHCP but reflected the expectation that local public construction projects such as schools, administrative facilities, libraries, jails, and other projects like flood control and utility projects would mitigate the construction through the payment of a per-acre fee.²⁸ Since MSHCP adoption, the standard contribution has been three to five percent of total project costs.
- Landfill contributions Landfill tipping fees have been used in the County since the 1990 for conservation programs. Under county permitting of landfills, the County has committed to divert portions of tipping fees to MSHCP implementation.

Table 22 and **Figure 10** summarizes the revenue forecasts under the MSHCP. Including the fee revenues, these sources totaled \$1.07 billion or an estimated average almost \$43 million per year for 25-years (in 2004 dollars). Excluding fee revenues, a total of \$18.84 million in annual revenues were forecast, including Measure A funding, \$10 million each year from other transportation projects, and \$4.0 million from land fill contributions.

As described further below, at this point, the average annual funding from non-fee revenues sources are well below the MSCHP forecast. Measure A, a voter-approved ½ cent sales tax measure did provide substantial funding as envisioned (though is now fully used/ allocated) and, collectively, the other non-fee funding sources are well beyond what was originally envisioned.

²⁸ See Chapter 8.5.1 Funding Sources in the MSHCP.

MSHCP Anticipated Funding Source	Estimate (millions)	% of Avg Total	/Yr (millions over 25 years)
Fee Funded Sources:			
Cities and County Development Mitigation Fees	\$539.6	50%	\$21,584,000
Density Bonus Fees	<u>\$66.0</u>	6%	\$2,640,000
Non-Fee Funded Sources	\$605.6		\$24,224,000.0
Public Funding Sources			
Local Roads (Measure A)	\$121.0	11%	\$4,840,000
Other Transportation	\$250.0	23%	\$10,000,000
Other infrastructure Projects	unknown	0%	\$0
El Sobrante Landfill	\$90.0	8%	\$3,600,000
County Landfills	\$10.0	1%	\$400,000
Eagle Mountain Landfill	unknown	0%	\$0
New Regional funding	<u>unknown</u>	0%	<u>\$0</u>
Non-Fee Funded Sources	\$471.0		\$18,840,000
Total, Local Funds	\$1,076.6	100%	\$43,064,000

Table 22 2004 MSHCP Anticipated Funding Sources

Figure 10 2004 MSHCP Anticipated Funding Sources



New Forecast of Non-Fee Revenues

Non-fee revenues to the RCA are projected to be \$6.85 million annually in 2019 dollars. This estimate was derived from a line by line review of the major revenue items for a 3-year period from FY 2016-17 to FY 2018-19, projections by collection entities (e.g., TUMF revenue), and recent dynamics likely to affect the revenue source (e.g., greater diversion of trash to recycling

1Cache\Content.Outlook\YAAP6MDD\NexusStudy_Final_23Oct2020.doc

will likely reduce tipping fees). The estimates have been inflated from a three-year average to 2019 dollars, as detailed in **Table 23**.

Non-Fee Revenue Item	RCA FY16/17- 18/19 3-Year Average of Actuals	CPI Adjusted to 2019\$
	Actuals	
Transportation Mitigation ¹		
TUMF Revenue-Developer Fees	<u>\$950,000</u>	<u>\$979,637</u>
Subtotal	\$950,000	\$979,637
Tipping Fee	\$3,865,728	\$3,986,326
Public Project Mitigation		
PSE Mitigation Fee ²	NA	\$500,000
Other Gov MSHCP Infrastructure	\$284,570	\$293,448
Other Gov MSHCP Civic Projects	\$93,629	\$96,550
Flood Control District	<u>\$293,084</u>	<u>\$302,227</u>
Subtotal	\$671,283	\$1,192,225
Other Revenue		
Interest and Other Sources	\$467,073	\$481,644
Rents	\$80,531	\$83,043
Joint Project Review Fees	\$124,762	
Subtotal	\$672,365	\$693,341
Total Revenue	NA	\$6,851,529

Table 23 Annual Non-Fee Revenue Projection (2019\$s)

1. All Measure A funding was provided prior to 2020 and the associated obligations have been met.

2. Participating Special Entities fees. This does not include Developer Mitigation Fees. These fees vary widely year over year, \$500,000 is used as an annual average per the recommendation of RCA staff.

Sources: Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

The revised Local Development Mitigation Fee is based on a generally similar methodology to the Original Nexus Study that ensures the fee level is proportional to the development impact. This methodology looks at the remaining conservation requirements associated with Local Permittee obligations under the MSHCP and associated Incidental Take Permit and Implementing Agreement, determines the remaining Local Permittee implementation cost, subtracts out reasonable estimates of non-fee revenues and other contributions, to determine the overall fee-funding obligation. This obligation is then divided among the new development forecast to determine the required mitigation fee. In others words, the original 2003 and updated 2020 Local Development Mitigation Fee estimates are the outcome of the following formula (the 2003 and 2020 Nexus Studies differ in their process of allocating funding required between land uses):

- 1. Implementation Costs minus
- 2. Non-Fee Funding equals
- 3. Outstanding Funding Required divided by
- 4. Development Forecast equals

5. Local Development Mitigation Fee Schedule

Table 24 summarizes the estimated Net Implementation Costs, Expected Acres of Development, and the associated per gross acre mitigation fee. As shown, the average mitigation fee per gross acre decreases with each extension as similar levels of net implementation costs are spread across more development. **Tables 25** through **28** provide the detailed calculations that determine the total net MSHCP implementation costs shown in **Table 24**. As noted in **Chapter 1**, for residential development, the per-gross-acre fee is translated into a per-unit fee schedule for administrative continuity.

Fee Per Acre	No Extension	5-Year Extension	10-Year Extension	15-Year Extension
Net Cost	\$912,756,583	\$902,353,150	\$892,767,438	\$883,987,805
Acres of Development				
Residential	14,026	21,818	29,611	37,403
Nonresidential	6,239	9,705	13,171	16,637
Total	20,265	31,523	42,782	54,040
Mitigation Fee per Acre	\$45,041	\$28,625	\$20,868	\$16,358

Table 24 MSHCP Implementation Costs and Per Acre Mitigation Fees

Sources: Southern California Association of Governments; Western Riverside County RCA; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

	Total for		% of
	2020 - 2029	Average	Total Cos
tem	(Years 17 - 25) 9 yi	rs Annual	Funding Ne
ocal Permittee Land Requirements			
Preservation Requirement	56,788 acres	6,310 acres	na
(less) HANS Dedication	<u>10,000</u> acres	<u>1,111</u> acres	na
Local Permittee Acquisition	46,788 acres	5,199 acres	na
ocal Permittee MSHCP Implementation Cost	ts		
and (1)	\$701,931,902	\$77,992,434	72.0%
Management & Monitoring	\$33,582,193	\$3,731,355	3.4%
RCA Staff (2)	\$20,596,453	\$2,288,495	2.1%
Professional Services and Supplies (2)	\$13,194,561	\$1,466,062	1.4%
₋oan Repayment (3)	\$2,000,000	\$222,222	0.2%
Other Costs (2) (4)	\$3,602,285	\$400,254	0.4%
Net Endowment Funding Required	\$199,512,947	\$22,168,105	20.5%
Total Costs	\$974,420,341	\$108,268,927	100.0%
Transportation Mitigation (7) Tipping Fees Other Revenues (8) Fotal Selected Revenues Funding Required from Private Development Net Cost	\$8,816,731 \$35,876,934 <u>\$6,240,068</u> \$61,663,758 Mitigation \$912,756,583	\$979,637 \$3,986,326 <u>\$693,341</u> \$6,851,529 \$101,417,398	4.6% <u>0.8%</u> 8.0% 93.7%
Mitigation Fee Estimates (per gross acre of de	velopment)		
Growth Projection:			
Development	2020 - 2028	Annual	
Residential Units	79,000	8,778	
Residential Acres	14,026	1,558	
Ion-Residential Acres	6,239	693	
otal Acres	20,265	2,252	

Table 25 Recommended Fee Level—No Extension

(1) Land value estimates at \$14,288 per acre in 2019 dollar terms plus a 5% transaction cost.

(2) RCA Administrative Costs are based on a three year average of FY 2016-17 through FY 2018-19 actual costs, adjusted to 2019 dollars.

(3) RCA has "Other Long Term Obligations" totaling \$2 million, which was a loan received from the County in FY 2012/13 and is now payable in increments of \$1 million over the course of two years.

(4) Includes rents and all other miscellaneous expenses.

(5) RCA Revenues are based on a three year average of FY 2016-17 through FY 2018-19 actual costs, adjusted to 2019 dollars.

(6) Includes Flood Control District, PSE mitigation payments, and other government MSHCP infrastructure & civic project revenues. (7) Includes TUMF fees.

(8) Includes interest and other sources, rents, and joint project review fees.

Sources: MSHCP; RCA; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

	Total for			% of
	2020 - 2034		Average	Total Cost
em	(Years 17 - 30)	14 yrs	Annual	Funding Nee
ocal Permittee Land Requirements				
reservation Requirement	56,788 a		4,056 acres	na
(less) HANS Dedication	<u>10,000</u> a	cres	714 acres	na
Local Permittee Acquisition	46,788 a	cres	3,342 acres	na
ocal Permittee MSHCP Implementation Costs	5			
and (1)	\$701,931,902		\$50,137,993	70.3%
lanagement & Monitoring	\$51,646,790		\$3,689,056	5.2%
RCA Staff (2)	\$32,038,927		\$2,288,495	3.2%
Professional Services and Supplies (2)	\$20,524,873		\$1,466,062	2.1%
oan Repayment (3)	\$2,000,000		\$142,857	0.2%
Other Costs (2) (4)	\$5,603,554		\$400,254	0.6%
Net Endowment Funding Required	\$184,528,506		\$13,180,608	18.5%
otal Costs	\$998,274,552		\$71,305,325	100.0%
Dffsetting Revenues (5) (exc. Private Development Mitigation)				
Public Project Mitigation (6)	\$16,691,150		\$1,192,225	2.1%
ransportation Mitigation (7)	\$13,714,915		\$979,637	1.7%
ipping Fees	\$55,808,564		\$3,986,326	6.9%
Other Revenues (8) Total Selected Revenues	<u>\$9,706,772</u> \$95,921,402		<u>\$693,341</u> \$6,851,529	<u>1.2%</u> 11.8%
Funding Required from Private Development N	N itigation			
let Cost	\$902,353,150		\$64,453,796	90.4%
litigation Fee Estimates (per gross acre of dev	elopment)			
Browth Projection:				
Development	2020 - 2033		Annual	
Residential Units (4.2 DU/Acres)	122,456		8,747	
Residential Acres	21,818		1,558	
Ion-Residential Acres	9,705		693	
otal Acres	31,523		2,252	
litigation Fee	\$28,625 p			

Table 26 Recommended Fee Level—5-Year Extension

(1) Land value estimates at \$14,288 per acre in 2019 dollar terms plus a 5% transaction cost.

(2) RCA Administrative Costs are based on a three year average of FY 2016-17 through FY 2018-19 actual costs, adjusted to 2019 dollars.

(3) RCA has "Other Long Term Obligations" totaling \$2 million, which was a loan received from the County in FY 2012/13 and is now payable in increments of \$1 million over the course of two years.

(4) Includes rents and all other miscellaneous expenses.

(5) RCA Revenues are based on a three year average of FY 2016-17 through FY 2018-19 actual costs, adjusted to 2019 dollars.

(6) Includes Flood Control District, PSE mitigation payments, and other government MSHCP infrastructure & civic project revenues. (7) Includes TUMF fees.

(8) Includes interest and other sources, rents, and joint project review fees.

Sources: MSHCP; RCA; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

	Total for		% of
	2020 - 2039	Average	Total Cos
tem	(Years 17 - 35) 1	9 yrs Annual	Funding No
ocal Permittee Land Requirements			
Preservation Requirement	56,788 acres	2,989 acres	na
(less) HANS Dedication	<u>10,000</u> acres	<u>526</u> acres	na
Local Permittee Acquisition	46,788 acres	2,463 acres	na
ocal Permittee MSHCP Implementation Cost	S		
.and (1)	\$701,931,902	\$36,943,784	68.6%
Management & Monitoring	\$69,711,387	\$3,669,020	6.8%
RCA Staff (2)	\$43,481,401	\$2,288,495	4.3%
Professional Services and Supplies (2)	\$27,855,185	\$1,466,062	2.7%
₋oan Repayment (3)	\$2,000,000	\$105,263	0.2%
Other Costs (2) (4)	\$7,604,824	\$400,254	0.7%
Net Endowment Funding Required	\$170,361,785	\$8,966,410	16.7%
Fotal Costs	\$1,022,946,483	\$53,839,289	100.0%
Public Project Mitigation (6) Transportation Mitigation (7) Tipping Fees Other Revenues (8) Total Selected Revenues	\$22,652,275 \$18,613,099 \$75,740,195 <u>\$13,173,476</u> \$130,179,045	\$1,192,225 \$979,637 \$3,986,326 <u>\$693,341</u> \$6,851,529	2.7% 2.2% 8.9% <u>1.5%</u> 15.3%
Funding Required from Private Development	Mitigation		
Net Cost	\$892,767,438	\$46,987,760	87.3%
Mitigation Fee Estimates (per gross acre of dev	relopment)		
Growth Projection:			
Development	2020 - 2038	Annual	
Residential Units (4.2 DU/Acres)	166,000	8,737	
Residential Acres	29,611	1,558	
Non-Residential Acres	13,171	693	
Fotal Acres	42,782	2,252	
Nitigation Fee	\$20,868 per ac	re	

Table 27 Recommended Fee Level—10-Year Extension

(2) RCA Administrative Costs are based on a three year average of FY 2016-17 through FY 2018-19 actual costs, adjusted to 2019 dollars.

(3) RCA has "Other Long Term Obligations" totaling \$2 million, which was a loan received from the County in FY 2012/13 and is now payable in increments of \$1 million over the course of two years.

(4) Includes rents and all other miscellaneous expenses.

(5) RCA Revenues are based on a three year average of FY 2016-17 through FY 2018-19 actual costs, adjusted to 2019 dollars.

(6) Includes Flood Control District, PSE mitigation payments, and other government MSHCP infrastructure & civic project revenues. (7) Includes TUMF fees.

(8) Includes interest and other sources, rents, and joint project review fees.

Sources: MSHCP; RCA; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

	Total for		% of
	2020 - 2044	Average	Total Cos
tem	(Years 17 - 40) 2	4 yrs Annual	Funding Ne
ocal Permittee Land Requirements			
Preservation Requirement	56,788 acres		
(less) HANS Dedication	<u>10,000</u> acres	<u>417</u> acres	na
Local Permittee Acquisition	46,788 acres	1,950 acres	na
ocal Permittee MSHCP Implementation Costs	i		
and (1)	\$701,931,902	\$29,247,163	67.0%
Aanagement & Monitoring	\$87,775,983	\$3,657,333	8.4%
RCA Staff (2)	\$54,923,875	\$2,288,495	5.2%
Professional Services and Supplies (2)	\$35,185,497	\$1,466,062	3.4%
₋oan Repayment (3)	\$2,000,000	\$83,333	0.2%
Other Costs (2) (4)	\$9,606,093	\$400,254	0.9%
Net Endowment Funding Required	\$157,001,144	\$6,541,714	15.0%
Fotal Costs	\$1,048,424,494	\$43,684,354	100.0%
Public Project Mitigation (6) Fransportation Mitigation (7) Fipping Fees Other Revenues (8) Fotal Selected Revenues	\$28,613,400 \$23,511,283 \$95,671,825 <u>\$16,640,181</u> \$164,436,689	\$1,192,225 \$979,637 \$3,986,326 <u>\$693,341</u> \$6,851,529	3.2% 2.6% 10.7% <u>1.9%</u> 18.4%
Funding Required from Private Development N	fitigation \$883,987,805	\$36,832,825	84.3%
Mitigation Fee Estimates (per gross acre of deve Growth Projection:	elopment)		
Development	2020 - 2043	Annual	
Residential Units	210,000	8,750	
Residential Acres Non-Residential Acres	37,403 16,637	1,558 693	
otal Acres	54,040	2,252	
Nitigation Fee	\$16,358 per a	cre	

Table 28 Recommended Fee Level—15-Year Extension

(1) Land value estimates at \$14,288 per acre in 2019 dollar terms plus a 5% transaction cost.

(2) RCA Administrative Costs are based on a three year average of FY 2016-17 through FY 2018-19 actual costs, adjusted to 2019 dollars.

(3) RCA has "Other Long Term Obligations" totaling \$2 million, which was a loan received from the County in FY 2012/13 and is now payable in increments of \$1 million over the course of two years.

(4) Includes rents and all other miscellaneous expenses.

(5) RCA Revenues are based on a three year average of FY 2016-17 through FY 2018-19 actual costs, adjusted to 2019 dollars.

(6) Includes Flood Control District, PSE mitigation payments, and other government MSHCP infrastructure & civic project revenues.(7) Includes TUMF fees.

(8) Includes interest and other sources, rents, and joint project review fees.

Sources: MSHCP; RCA; Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

Mitigation fees are utilized in California to finance public facilities necessary to mitigate impacts stemming from new development. In 1987, the California Legislature adopted the Mitigation Fee Act to provide a framework for the application and administration of such fees. Current prevailing practice among the majority of approved and permitted regional multiple-species Habitat Conservation Plans is that any habitat mitigation fees are to be adopted by the relevant jurisdictions (cities and Counties) consistent with the Mitigation Fee Act.²⁹ As discussed further in **Chapter 9**, the adoption of fees under the Mitigation Fee Act includes a number of auditing and reporting requirements.

The Mitigation Fee Act, defined in California Government Code Sections 66000 to 66025, requires all public agencies to document five findings when establishing or increasing a fee as a condition for new development. These findings were made when the Western Riverside County MSHCP Local Development Mitigation Fees were first justified and established.³⁰

This Chapter of the Western Riverside Habitat Conservation Plan Nexus Fee Study was prepared to describe how the proposed increase in the Local Development Mitigation Fee satisfies the five statutory findings required by the Mitigation Fee Act and is based on the appropriate nexus between new development and the imposition of a mitigation fee. The five statutory findings required for the establishment of a mitigation fee are summarized in the sections below and supported by the technical analysis in the prior chapters of this Study.

Purpose of Fee

Identify the purpose of the fee. (66001(a)(1))

The purpose of the Local Development Mitigation Fee is to contribute to the funding required to implement the MSCHP and, as a result, help maintain the incidental take permits for new private and public development in Western Riverside County under the federal and State Endangered Species Acts. Maintaining the incidental take permit is necessary to allow for future development, and without the development community paying for the cost of the MSHCP, individual applicants will need to apply independently for development approval under federal and State law if the project impacts a threaten or endangered species. The federal Endangered Species Act specifically requires that the applicant for incidental take permit "ensure that adequate funding for the plan will be provided."³¹ In addition, the Local Development Mitigation Fee helps provide the regional benefit of streamlined economic development in Western Riverside County as well as

²⁹ In addition to the current Western Riverside County habitat mitigation fee, see also the Coachella Valley habitat mitigation fee, the San Joaquin County Multi-Species Habitat Conservation and Open Space Fee, and the East Contra Costa County HCP/NCCP mitigation fee.

³⁰ See the Final Mitigation Nexus Report for the Western Riverside County Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan, published July 1, 2003.

³¹ See Section 1539(a)(2)Biii of the federal Endangered Species Act.

the provision of contiguous open spaces that will serve as a community amenity to residents, workers, and visitors.

Use of Fee Revenues

Identify the use to which the fee is to be put. If the use is financing public facilities, the facilities shall be identified. That identification may, but need not, be made by reference to a capital improvement plan as specific in Section 65403 or 66002, may be made in applicable general or specific plan requirements, or may be made in other public documents that identify the public facilities for which the fee is charged. (66001(a)(2)).

The MSHCP is the public document that outlines the actions required as a whole and the particular set of actions required by the Local Permittees (and the Regional Conservation Agency as their agent) to obtain incidental take permits—associated with State and federal Endangered Species Act requirements—for new public and private development in Western Riverside County. Failure to meet the requirements of the MSHCP will result in an inability to obtain or maintain incidental take permits through the MSHCP, which would require future development to secure individual take authorization if the project impacts a threaten or endangered species.

Revenues from the Local Development Mitigation Fee will be used, in conjunction with other local and regional funding sources, to fund the conservation actions identified as the responsibility of Local Permittees in the MSHCP. The revenue from the Local Development Mitigation Fee will be used to help fund the appropriate habitat acquisition (land acquisition and associated transaction costs), maintenance and monitoring of habitat land (preserve management, monitoring, and adaptive management), and program management, administration, and oversight activities and costs.³² Chapter 3 of this report describes the Local Permittee conservation requirements, progress to date, and the remaining actions required under the MSHCP.

Relationship

Determine how there is a reasonable relationship between the fee's use and the type of development project on which the fee is imposed. (66001(a)(3)).

The implementation of the MSHCP, and the mitigation fee as a fundamental part of it, will benefit all new development by mitigating their collective impacts on covered species and associated habitat. All new public and private development in the Plan area will affect habitat and species either directly, indirectly, or as a cumulative effect. New infrastructure development, for example, in addition to its direct effects, will support new development on other parcels and other locations in the Plan Area. Similarly, new private development will require new infrastructure and also result in additional demand for new developments through linkages—for

³² Consistent with the interpretation applied to the majority of permitted and approved regional, multiple-species Habitat Conservation Plans in California and guidance from RCA Counsel, the Local Development Mitigation Fee is assumed to fund its proportionate share (as determined by the technical analysis and constrained by the statutory requirements) of applicable MSHCP implementation costs including, but also limited to, habitat acquisition costs (and associated transaction costs), the costs of managing and monitoring the habitat preserves in perpetuity, and the administrative and other costs of managing the overall program.

example, the need for new housing to accommodate new workers at commercial developments or the need for new retail developments to serve new residents at residential developments. In other words, all new development in Western Riverside County will benefit from the incidental take permits obtained through the MSHCP and via the use of the mitigation fee revenues.

In addition, the incidental take permits are necessary to permit any future development within the Plan Area, and in order to obtain or maintain such incidental take permits, the MSHCP must be fully funded. Because funding the MSHCP is required in order to allow for future development under the MSHCP, there is a direct relationship between the proposed use of the mitigation fee and development within the Plan Area.

Need

Determine how there is a reasonable relationship between the need for the public facility and the type of development project on which the fee is imposed. (66001(a)(4)).

Without new development, no MSHCP would be necessary and no further habitat conservation would be required under the federal and State Endangered Species Acts. To allow for any future development under the Plan, the MSHCP must be fully funded. New development in the Plan Area, as noted above, will directly, indirectly, or cumulatively affect species and habitat in Western Riverside County. Because of this, development of the MSHCP was undertaken to provide a regional, streamlined approach to benefit future development of all types in Western Riverside County, including the development and improvements envisioned under the numerous General Plans and the Regional Transportation Improvement Program. The requirements of the MSHCP (habitat acquisition, management and monitoring, program administration) are a direct result of the regional approach to mitigation that is engendered by all new development in the Plan Area under the pertinent environmental regulations. Meeting the requirements of the MSHCP is necessary to obtain the necessary federal authorization to develop within the Plan Area.

Proportionality

Determine how there is a reasonable relationship between the amount of the fee and the cost of the public facility or portion of the public facility attributable to the development on which the fee is imposed. (66001(b)).

The MSHCP includes detailed conservation requirements based on the scientific evaluations that form the basis of the MSHCP. Based on these evaluations, conservation responsibilities were allocated between the Local Permittees and other agencies, such as the State and federal governments. The Local Development Mitigation Fee appropriately provides funding towards the fulfillment of the Local Permittee conservation requirements. Furthermore, the Local Permittee obligations are not fully funded through the Local Development Mitigation Fee revenues. Other local and regional funding sources, such as the Measure A sales tax and tipping fees, provide additional mitigation and/or offsetting revenues that reduce the overall cost allocation to the Local Development Mitigation Fee Program. In addition, consistent with the relationship between new development in Western Riverside County and the need for the public facilities (conservation program) described above, proportional attribution between new development is ensured

through the determination of a consistent per gross acre Local Development Mitigation Fee.³³ As a result, the Local Development Mitigation Fee level calculations are carefully determined to fund only the proportionate (or less than) conservation costs attributable to the new development on which the fee is imposed and to allocate the fee levels proportionally across all new development. It is this process of careful calculation based on the requirements of the MSHCP that is the subject of a substantial portion of this Nexus Study (see **Chapters 2** through **7**).

³³ Determining habitat mitigation fees on a gross acre basis is the clearest way of ensuring proportionate cost allocations among new developments and is a common practice among adopted Habitat Conservation Plans. For purposes of implementation/administrative consistency, for residential uses, the per-gross-acre fee is translated into per unit fees for different density categories.

9. FEE IMPLEMENTATION

The revised Local Development Mitigation Fee must be implemented consistent with the MSHCP (and associated Incidental Take Permit and Implementing Agreement) as well as the California Mitigation Fee Act. A detailed set of guidance is included in the Fee Implementation Handbook to support clarity and specificity in the implementation of the updated fee program by Local Permittees. The sections below summarize some of the key implementation and administration actions to be consistent with the requirements.

Adoption of Revised LDMF

- Consistent with the MSHCP and associated documents, each Local Permittee (i.e., all participating jurisdictions) must adopt an updated LDMF ordinance and a fee resolution establishing the revised fee level as prescribed by the Mitigation Fee Act.
- Consistent with the Mitigation Fee Act, the revised ordinance and associated fee resolution will become effective after a public hearing and 60 days.
- RCA Legal Counsel will prepare a Fee Update Ordinance and Resolution to facilitate the consistent adoption of the updated LDMF by Local Permittees.

Securing Supplemental Funding

The revised Local Development Mitigation Fee is set at the level that would cover the Local Permittee cost obligations once expected non-fee revenues are subtracted out. To the extent any discounts/exemptions are provided to new Western Riverside County development below the updated fee level, additional funding will be required to backfill the fee revenue losses. To the extent, these revenues do not make up for any fee discounts provided, other sources of funding will need to be sought by the RCA and the Local Permittees to fulfill their Plan obligations. At the same time, if new substantial funding sources become available to the RCA for Local Permittee obligations, the funding required through fees may decrease, in turn reducing the required fee levels through a new update.

Annual Review

The Mitigation Fee Act (at Gov. C. §§ 66001(c), 66006(b)(1)) stipulates that each local agency that requires payment of a fee make specific information available to the public annually within 180 days of the last day of the fiscal year. In this case, the RCA can play this role on behalf of the Local Permittees. This information includes the following:

- A description of the type of fee in the account.
- The amount of the fee (the mitigation fee schedule).
- The beginning and ending balance of the fund.
- The amount of fees collected and interest earned.
- Identification of the improvements constructed.
- The total cost of the improvements constructed.
- The fees expended to construct the improvement.
- The percentage of total costs funded by the fee.

If sufficient fees have been collected to fund specific improvement cost, the agency must specify the approximate date for the cost of that improvement. Because of the dynamic nature of growth and MSHCP implementation costs and consistent with current practice, the RCA should continue to monitor progress towards MSHCP goals. The overall adequacy of the fee revenues and other available funding in meeting these goals should be reviewed annually.

Surplus Funds

The Mitigation Fee Act also requires that if any portion of a fee remains unexpended or uncommitted in an account for 5 years or more after deposit of the fee, the RCA, acting for the Local Permittees, shall make findings once each year (1) to identify the purpose to which the fee is to be put, (2) to demonstrate a reasonable relationship between the fee and the purpose for which it was charged, (3) to identify all sources and amounts of funding anticipated to complete financing of incomplete improvements, and (4) to designate the approximate dates on which the funding identified in (3) is expected to be deposited into the appropriate fund (§66001(d)).

If adequate funding has been collected for specific investments, an approximate date must be specified as to when the cost of the investment will be incurred. If the findings show no need for the unspent funds, or if the conditions discussed above are not met, and the administrative costs of the refund do not exceed the refund itself, the local agency that has collected the funds must refund them (Gov. C $\S66001(e)(f)$).

Annual and Periodic Updates

Consistent with the current practice, the Fee Ordinance should allow an automatic annual adjustment to the fees based on the Riverside-San Bernardino-Ontario, CA Consumer Price Index (CPI) or a similar inflation factor. In addition, a more comprehensive update should be conducted required periodically. The Nexus Study and the technical information it contains should be reviewed periodically by the RCA (every five years is recommended) to identify any necessary refinements to the Local Development Mitigation Fees to ensure adequate funding to implement the MSHCP. Under certain circumstances, the RCA may wish to conduct a Nexus Study update sooner than after five years. For example, to the extent there are significant and unexpected changes in implementation costs, in the level of non-fee funding, and/ or the level of fee-paying private development over time, a more immediate fee update may be appropriate.

APPENDIX I:

Detailed Time Series of Implementation Costs



All Implementation Costs Over Time – No Extension

							End of:						
Habitat Lands/	Factors		17	18	19	20	21	22		24	25		
Cost Items			2020	2021	2022	2023	2024	2025	2026	2027	2028		
ACRES													
Land Acuisition Costs													
Land Acquisition (Annual)													
Local			6,310	6,310	6,310	6,310	6,310	6,310	6,310	6,310	6,310		
(less) HANS/JPR Dedications Total Local			<u>-1,250</u>	<u>-1,250</u>	<u>-1,250</u>	<u>-1,250</u>	<u>-1,250</u> 5,060	<u>-1,250</u>	<u>-1,250</u>	<u>-1,250</u>	<u>0</u>		
Total Local			5,060	5,060	5,060	5,060	5,060	5,060	5,060	5,060	6,310		
State/Fed			<u>3,821</u>	<u>3,821</u>	<u>3,821</u>	<u>3,821</u>	<u>3,821</u>	<u>3,821</u>	<u>3,821</u>	<u>3,821</u>	<u>3,821</u>		
Total			8,881	8,881	8,881	8,881	8,881	8,881	8,881	8,881	10,131		
Land Acquisition (Cumulative)													
			45,272	50,332	55,391	60,451	65,511	70,571	75,630	80,690	87,000		
State/Fed Local - HANS/JPR Dedications			25,429 <u>1,250</u>	29,251 <u>2,500</u>	33,072 3,750	36,893 5,000	40,715 6,250	44,536 7,500	48,357 8,750	52,179 10,000	56,000 10,000		
Total			71,951	82,082	92,213	102,344	112,476	122,607	132,738	142,869	153,000		
			,	,			,	,	,	,	,		
Management and Monitoring Costs													
Reserve Summary	Financial Monitoring	Responsibility Management											
State/ Federal	wonitoning	Management											
PQP	RCA	State/ Fed	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000		
ARL	RCA	State	25,429	29,251	33,072	36,893	40,715	44,536	48,357	52,179	56,000		
Total			307,429	311,251	315,072	318,893	322,715	326,536	330,357	334,179	338,000		
Local	DCA		CE 000	CE 000	CE 000	05 000	CE 000	CE 000	CE 000	05.000	05.000		
PQP ARL	RCA RCA	Non-RCA Local RCA	65,000 46,522	65,000 52,832	65,000 59,141	65,000 65,451	65,000 71,761	65,000 78,071	65,000 <u>84,380</u>	65,000 90,690	65,000 97,000		
Total	NOA	NOA	111,522	117,832	124,141	130,451	136,761	143,071	149,380	155,690	162,000		
lotai			111,022	111,002	12 1,1 11	100,101	100,101	110,011	110,000	100,000	102,000		
Total Acres under RCA Managemer	nt		46,522	52,832	59,141	65,451	71,761	78,071	84,380	90,690	97,000		
Total Acres under RCA Monitoring			418,951	429,082	439,213	449,344	459,476	469,607	479,738	489,869	500,000		
COSTS (all constant 2019 dollars)													
Land Acquisition Costs													
Local, ARL, Annual	\$14,28	8 \$/Acre	\$72,294,065	\$72,294,065	\$72,294,065	\$72,294,065	\$72,294,065	\$72,294,065	\$72,294,065	\$72,294,065	\$90,154,055		
Land Transaction Costs	5	% of acquisition costs	\$3,614,703	\$3,614,703	\$3,614,703	\$3,614,703	\$3,614,703	\$3,614,703	\$3,614,703	\$3,614,703	\$4,507,703		
Total, Land Acquisition Costs			\$75,908,768	\$75,908,768	\$75,908,768	\$75,908,768	\$75,908,768	\$75,908,768	\$75,908,768	\$75,908,768	\$94,661,758		
Local, ARL, Cumulative			\$75,908,768	\$151,817,536	\$227,726,304	\$303,635,072	\$379,543,840	\$455,452,608	\$531,361,376	\$607,270,144	\$701,931,902		
Management and Monitoring Costs	<u>.</u>												
Management, Annual	\$32.7	0 \$/Acre	\$1,521,340	\$1,727,681	\$1,934,021	\$2,140,361	\$2,346,702	\$2,553,042	\$2,759,382	\$2,965,723	\$3,172,063		
Management Cumulative			\$1,521,340	\$3,249,021	\$5,183,042	\$7,323,403	\$9,670,105	\$12,223,147	\$14,982,530	\$17,948,252	\$21,120,315		
Monitoring, Annual	\$3.0	1 \$/Acre	\$1,262,531	\$1,293,061	\$1,323,592	\$1,354,122	\$1,384,653	\$1,415,184	\$1,445,714	\$1,476,245	\$1,506,776		
Monitoring Cumulative	ψ0.0	φητοις	\$1,262,531	\$2,555,592	\$3,879,184	\$5,233,306	\$6,617,959	\$8,033,143	\$9,478,857	\$10,955,102	\$12,461,878		
			+ ,,	+_,,	+-,,,	+-,,	<i>+-,,.,</i>	<i>+-,,</i>	<i>+-,,</i>	<i>••••••••••••••••</i>	<i>,,</i>		
Endowment Costs													
Net Endowment Funding, Annual			\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105		
Net Endowment Funding, Cumulative			\$22,168,105	\$44,336,210	\$66,504,316	\$88,672,421	\$110,840,526	\$133,008,631	\$155,176,736	\$177,344,842	\$199,512,947		
Administrative Costs ²													
RCA Staff Costs			\$2,288,495	\$2,288,495	\$2,288,495	\$2,288,495	\$2,288,495	\$2,288,495	\$2,288,495	\$2,288,495	\$2,288,495		
Professional Services			\$1,466,062	\$1,466,062	\$1,466,062	\$1,466,062	\$1,466,062	\$1,466,062	\$1,466,062	\$1,466,062	\$1,466,062		
Loan Repayment ³			\$1,000,000	\$1,000,000	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0		
Other Total Appual			\$400,254	\$400,254	\$400,254	\$400,254	\$400,254	\$400,254	\$400,254	\$400,254	\$400,254		
Total Annual Cumulative Costs			\$5,154,811 \$5,154,811	\$5,154,811 \$10,309,622	\$4,154,811 \$14,464,433	\$4,154,811 \$18,619,244	\$4,154,811 \$22,774,055	\$4,154,811 \$26,928,866	\$4,154,811 \$31,083,677	\$4,154,811 \$35,238,488	\$4,154,811 \$39,393,299		
			ψο, τοτ,οττ	ψ10,000,022	ψιτ,τυτ,τυυ	ψ10,010,2 14	ΨΖΖ, 1 Τ Τ, 000	<i>ψ</i> 20,020,000	ψο1,000,077	ψ00,200, 1 00	ψ00,000,200		
TOTAL ALL COSTS													
TOTAL Annual			\$106,015,555	\$106,252,426	\$105,489,297	\$105,726,168	\$105,963,039	\$106,199,910	\$106,436,781	\$106,673,652	\$125,663,513		
TOTAL Cumulative			\$106,015,555	\$212,267,981	\$317,757,279	\$423,483,447	\$529,446,486	\$635,646,396	\$742,083,177	\$848,756,829	\$974,420,341		

All local land conserved to date, including all HANS dedications to date, are captured in the year 17 number.
 RCA Administrative Costs are based on a three year average of FY 2016-17 through FY 2018-19 actual costs, adjusted to 2019 dollars.

3. Annual administrative costs decrease in year 19 due to assumption that loan repayment is completed.

All Implementation Costs Over Time – 5 Year Extension

			_						E	End of:						
Habitat Lands/ F Cost Items	actors		17 2020	18 2021	19 2022	20 2023	21 2024	22 2025	23 2026	24 2027	25 2028		27 2030	28 2031	29 2032	30 2033
oost nems			2020	2021	2022	2023	2024	2025	2020	2027	2020	2029	2030	2031	2032	2033
ACRES																
Land Acuisition Costs Land Acquisition (Annual)																
			4,056	4,056	4,056	4,056	4,056	4,056	4,056	4,056	4,056	4,056	4,056	4,056	4,056	4,056
(less) HANS/JPR Dedications Total Local			<u>-1,250</u> 2,806	<u>-1,250</u> 2,806	<u>-1,250</u> 2,806	<u>-1,250</u> 2,806	<u>-1,250</u> 2,806	<u>-1,250</u> 2,806	<u>-1,250</u> 2,806	<u>-1,250</u> 2,806	<u>0</u> 4,056	<u>0</u> 4,056	<u>0</u> 4,056	<u>0</u> 4,056	<u>0</u> 4,056	<u>0</u> 4,056
State/Fed			0.457	0.457	0.457	0.457	0.457	0.457	0.457	0.457	0.457	0.457	0.457	0.457	0.457	0 457
Total			<u>2,457</u> 5,263	<u>2,457</u> 5,263	<u>2,457</u> 5,263	<u>2,457</u> 5,263	<u>2,457</u> 5,263	<u>2,457</u> 5,263	<u>2,457</u> 5,263	<u>2,457</u> 5,263	<u>2,457</u> 6,513	<u>2,457</u> 6,513	<u>2,457</u> 6,513	<u>2,457</u> 6,513	<u>2,457</u> 6,513	<u>2,457</u> 6,513
Land Acquisition (Cumulative)			12 010	45.005	40.004	F4 407	54.040	57.050		co.cco	00 740	70 775	74.004	70.007	00.044	07 000
State/Fed			43,018 24,065	45,825 26,521	48,631 28,978	51,437 31,434	54,243 33,891	57,050 36,347	59,856 38,804	62,662 41,261	66,719 43,717	70,775 46,174	74,831 48,630	78,887 51,087	82,944 53,543	87,000 56,000
Local - HANS/JPR Dedications Total			<u>1,250</u> 68,333	<u>2,500</u> 74,846	<u>3,750</u> 81,359	<u>5,000</u> 87,871	<u>6,250</u> 94,384	<u>7,500</u> 100,897	<u>8,750</u> 107,410	<u>10,000</u> 113,923	<u>10,000</u> 120,436	<u>10,000</u> 126,949	<u>10,000</u> 133,461	<u>10,000</u> 139,974	<u>10,000</u> 146,487	<u>10,000</u> 153,000
TOLAI			00,333	74,040	01,339	07,071	94,304	100,097	107,410	113,923	120,430	120,949	135,401	139,974	140,407	155,000
Management and Monitoring Control Reserve Summary	<u>osts</u>															
iteoorive outilitary	Financial	Responsibility														
State/ Federal	Monitoring	Management														
PQP	RCA	State/ Fed	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000
ARL Total	RCA	State	<u>24,065</u> 306,065	<u>26,521</u> 308,521	<u>28,978</u> 310,978	<u>31,434</u> 313,434	<u>33,891</u> 315,891	<u>36,347</u> 318,347	<u>38,804</u> 320,804	<u>41,261</u> 323,261	<u>43,717</u> 325,717	<u>46,174</u> 328,174	<u>48,630</u> 330,630	<u>51,087</u> 333,087	<u>53,543</u> 335,543	<u>56,000</u> 338,000
Local																
PQP ARL	RCA RCA	Non-RCA Local RCA	65,000 44,268	65,000 48,325	65,000 52,381	65,000 56,437	65,000 60,493	65,000 64,550	65,000 68,606	65,000 72,662	65,000 76,719	65,000 80,775	65,000 84,831	65,000 88,887	65,000 92,944	65,000 97,000
Total			109,268	113,325	117,381	121,437	125,493	129,550	133,606	137,662	141,719	145,775	149,831	153,887	157,944	162,000
Total Acres under RCA Manage Total Acres under RCA Monitori			44,268 415,333	48,325 421,846	52,381 428,359	56,437 434,871	60,493 441,384	64,550 447,897	68,606 454,410	72,662 460,923	76,719 467,436	80,775 473,949	84,831 480,461	88,887 486,974	92,944 493,487	97,000 500,000
	0		410,000	421,040	420,000	454,071	441,004	447,037	434,410	400,923	407,450	475,949	400,401	400,974	433,407	500,000
COSTS (all constant 2019 dollar Land Acquisition Costs	rs)															
Local, ARL, Annual	\$14,288 \$		\$40,096,188	\$40,096,188	\$40,096,188	\$40,096,188	\$40,096,188	\$40,096,188	\$40,096,188	\$40,096,188	\$57,956,178	\$57,956,178	\$57,956,178	\$57,956,178	\$57,956,178	\$57,956,178
Land Transaction Costs Total, Land Acquisition Costs	5% c	of acquisition costs	\$2,004,809 \$42,100,997	\$2,004,809 \$42,100,997	\$2,004,809 \$42,100,997	\$2,004,809 \$42,100,997	\$2,004,809 \$42,100,997	\$2,004,809 \$42,100,997	\$2,004,809 \$42,100,997	\$2,004,809 \$42,100,997	\$2,897,809 \$60,853,987	\$2,897,809 \$60,853,987	\$2,897,809 \$60,853,987	\$2,897,809 \$60,853,987	\$2,897,809 \$60,853,987	\$2,897,809 \$60,853,987
Local, ARL, Cumulative			\$42,100,997	\$84,201,995	\$126,302,992	\$168,403,990	\$210,504,987	\$252,605,985	\$294,706,982	\$336,807,979	\$397,661,967	\$458,515,954	\$519,369,941	\$580,223,928	\$641,077,915	\$701,931,902
Management and Monitoring Co	osts															
Management, Annual Management Cumulative	\$32.70 \$	\$/Acre	\$1,447,647 \$1,447,647	\$1,580,295 \$3,027,942	\$1,712,942 \$4,740,884	\$1,845,589 \$6,586,474	\$1,978,237 \$8,564,710	\$2,110,884 \$10,675,595	\$2,243,532 \$12,919,126	\$2,376,179 \$15,295,305	\$2,508,826 \$17,804,131	\$2,641,474 \$20,445,605	\$2,774,121 \$23,219,726	\$2,906,768 \$26,126,494	\$3,039,416 \$29,165,910	\$3,172,063 \$32,337,973
J. J																
Monitoring, Annual Monitoring Cumulative	\$3.01 \$	\$/Acre	\$1,251,627 \$1,251,627	\$1,271,254 \$2,522,880	\$1,290,880 \$3,813,761	\$1,310,507 \$5,124,268	\$1,330,134 \$6,454,402	\$1,349,761 \$7,804,163	\$1,369,388 \$9,173,551	\$1,389,015 \$10,562,566	\$1,408,641 \$11,971,207	\$1,428,268 \$13,399,476	\$1,447,895 \$14,847,371	\$1,467,522 \$16,314,893	\$1,487,149 \$17,802,041	\$1,506,776 \$19,308,817
			· · · · ·	· · · · · · · ·	····	·-, ,	··/ - / -	· , ,	* - , - ,	· · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · · · ·		* ,- ,-	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
Endowment Costs Net Endowment Funding, Annual			\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608
Net Endowment Funding, Cumula	tive		\$13,180,608	\$26,361,215	\$39,541,823	\$52,722,430	\$65,903,038	\$79,083,645	\$92,264,253	\$105,444,860	\$118,625,468	\$131,806,076	\$144,986,683	\$158,167,291	\$171,347,898	\$184,528,506
Administrative Costs ²																
RCA Staff Costs Professional Services			\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062
Loan Repayment ³			\$1,400,002 \$1,000,000	\$1,400,002 \$1,000,000	\$1,400,002 \$0	\$1,400,002 \$0	\$1,400,002 \$0	\$1,400,002 \$0	\$1,400,002 \$0	\$1,400,002 \$0	\$1,400,002 \$0	\$1,400,002 \$0	\$1,400,002 \$0	\$1,400,002 \$0	\$1,400,002 \$0	\$1,400,002 \$0
Other Total Annual Costs			\$400,254 \$5,154,811	\$400,254 \$5,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811
Cumulative Costs			\$5,154,811 \$5,154,811	\$5,154,611 \$10,309,622	\$4,154,611 \$14,464,433	\$4,154,611 \$18,619,244	\$4,154,611 \$22,774,055	\$4,154,611 \$26,928,866	\$4,154,611 \$31,083,677	\$4,154,611 \$35,238,488	\$4,154,811 \$39,393,299	\$43,548,111 \$43,548,111	\$4,154,811 \$47,702,922	\$4,154,611 \$51,857,733	\$4,154,611 \$56,012,544	\$4,154,811 \$60,167,355
TOTAL ALL COSTS																
TOTAL Annual			\$63,135,690 \$63,135,690	\$63,287,964	\$62,440,239	\$62,592,513	\$62,744,787	\$62,897,061	\$63,049,335	\$63,201,610 \$503,240,100	\$82,106,873	\$82,259,148	\$82,411,422	\$82,563,696	\$82,715,970	\$82,868,244
TOTAL Cumulative			\$63,135,690	\$126,423,655	\$188,863,893	\$251,456,406	\$314,201,193	\$377,098,254	\$440,147,590	\$503,349,199	\$585,456,073	\$667,715,220	\$750,126,642	\$832,690,338	\$915,406,308	\$998,274,552

1. All local land conserved to date, including all HANS dedications to date, are captured in the year 17 number.

2. RCA Administrative Costs are based on a three year average of FY 2016-17 through FY 2018-19 actual costs, adjusted to 2019 dollars.

3. Annual administrative costs decrease in year 19 due to assumption that loan repayment is completed.

All Implementation Costs Over Time – 10 Year Extension

End of:																					
Habitat Lands/ Cost Items	Factors		17 2020	18 2021	19 2022	20 2023	21 2024	22 2025	23 2026	24 2027	25 2028	26 2029	27 2030	28 2031	29 2032	30 2033	31 2034	32 2035	33 2036	34 2037	35 2038
ACRES																					
Land Acuisition Costs																					
Land Acquisition (Anno Local	ual)		2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989	2,989
(less) Anheuser Busch p			0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2,505	2,509	2,309	2,303	2,309	2,505	2,303	2,509	2,309	2,309	0
(less) HANS/JPR Dedica Total Local	ations		<u>-1,250</u> 1,739	<u>-1.250</u> 1,739	<u>-1,250</u> 1,739	<u>-1,250</u> 1,739	<u>-1,250</u> 1,739	<u>-1.250</u> 1,739	<u>-1,250</u> 1,739	<u>-1.250</u> 1,739	<u>0</u> 2,989										
State/Fed			1.010	1.010	1.010	1.010	1.010	1.010	1 010	1.010		1.010	1.010	1 010		1.010	1.010	1.010		1.010	
Total			<u>1,810</u> 3,549	<u>1,810</u> 3,549	<u>1,810</u> 3,549	<u>1,810</u> 3,549	<u>1,810</u> 3,549	<u>1,810</u> 3,549	<u>1.810</u> 3,549	<u>1,810</u> 3,549	<u>1,810</u> 4,799	<u>1.810</u> 4,799	<u>1,810</u> 4,799								
Land Acquisition (Cum Local ¹	nulative)		41,951	43,690	45,429	47,167	48,906	50,645	52,384	54,123	57,112	60,100	63,089	66,078	69,067	72,056	75,045	78,033	81,022	84,011	87,000
State/Fed			23,418	25,228	27,038	28,848	30,659	32,469	34,279	36,089	37,899	39,709	41,519	43,329	45,139	46,949	48,760	50,570	52,380	54,190	56,000
Local - HANS/JPR Dedic Total	cations		<u>1,250</u> 66,619	<u>2,500</u> 71,418	<u>3,750</u> 76,217	<u>5,000</u> 81,016	<u>6,250</u> 85,815	<u>7,500</u> 90,614	<u>8,750</u> 95,413	<u>10,000</u> 100,212	<u>10,000</u> 105,011	<u>10,000</u> 109,809	<u>10,000</u> 114,608	<u>10,000</u> 119,407	<u>10,000</u> 124,206	<u>10,000</u> 129,005	<u>10,000</u> 133,804	<u>10,000</u> 138,603	<u>10,000</u> 143,402	<u>10,000</u> 148,201	<u>10,000</u> 153,000
Management and Moni	itoring Costs																				·
Reserve Summary	Financial Resp	oonsibility																			
State/ Federal	Monitoring Ma	anagement																			
PQP ARL	RCA S RCA	tate/ Fed	282,000 23,418	282,000 25,228	282,000 27,038	282,000 28,848	282,000 30,659	282,000 32,469	282,000 34,279	282,000 36,089	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000 43,329	282,000	282,000	282,000	282,000 50,570	282,000 52,380	282,000 <u>54,190</u>	282,000 56,000
Total	RCA	State	<u>23,418</u> 305,418	<u>25,228</u> 307,228	309,038	<u>28,848</u> 310,848	<u>30,659</u> 312,659	<u>32,469</u> 314,469	<u>34,279</u> 316,279	<u>36,089</u> 318,089	<u>37,899</u> 319,899	<u>39,709</u> 321,709	<u>41,519</u> 323,519	<u>43,329</u> 325,329	<u>45,139</u> 327,139	<u>46,949</u> 328,949	<u>48,760</u> 330,760	<u>332,570</u>	<u>334,380</u>	<u>336,190</u>	<u>338,000</u>
<u>Local</u> PQP	RCA Non-	-RCA Local	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000
ARL	RCA	RCA	43,201	46,190	49,179	52,167	55,156	58,145	61,134	64,123	67,112	70,100	73,089	76,078	79,067	82,056	85,045	88,033	91,022	94,011	97,000
Total			108,201	111,190	114,179	117,167	120,156	123,145	126,134	129,123	132,112	135,100	138,089	141,078	144,067	147,056	150,045	153,033	156,022	159,011	162,000
Total Acres under RCA Total Acres under RCA	0		43,201 413,619	46,190 418,418	49,179 423,217	52,167 428,016	55,156 432,815	58,145 437,614	61,134 442,413	64,123 447,212	67,112 452,011	70,100 456,809	73,089 461,608	76,078 466,407	79,067 471,206	82,056 476,005	85,045 480,804	88,033 485,603	91,022 490,402	94,011 495,201	97,000 500,000
			415,019	410,410	423,217	420,010	432,013	457,014	442,413	447,212	452,011	430,009	401,000	400,407	471,200	470,005	400,004	403,003	490,402	495,201	300,000
COSTS (all constant 20 Land Acquisition Costs	,																				
Local, ARL, Annual			\$24,844,562	\$24,844,562	\$24,844,562	\$24,844,562	\$24,844,562	\$24,844,562	\$24,844,562	\$24,844,562	\$42,704,552	\$42,704,552	\$42,704,552	\$42,704,552	\$42,704,552	\$42,704,552	\$42,704,552	\$42,704,552	\$42,704,552	\$42,704,552	\$42,704,552
Land Transaction Costs	COSIS	quisition	\$1,242,228 \$26,086,790	\$1,242,228	\$1,242,228 \$26,086,790	\$1,242,228 \$26,086,790	\$1,242,228 \$26,086,700	\$1,242,228	\$1,242,228 \$26,086,790	\$1,242,228	\$2,135,228 \$44,839,780	\$2,135,228	\$2,135,228 \$44,839,780	\$2,135,228 \$44,839,780	\$2,135,228 \$44,839,780	\$2,135,228 \$44,839,780	\$2,135,228	\$2,135,228 \$44,839,780	\$2,135,228 \$44,839,780	\$2,135,228	\$2,135,228
Total, Land Acquisition C Local, ARL, Cumulative	JOSIS		\$26,086,790 \$26,086,790	\$26,086,790 \$52,173,581	\$26,086,790 \$78,260,371	\$20,080,790 \$104,347,161	\$26,086,790 \$130,433,952	\$26,086,790 \$156,520,742	\$26,086,790 \$182,607,532	\$26,086,790 \$208,694,323	\$44,839,780 \$253,534,102	\$44,839,780 \$298,373,882	\$44,639,780 \$343,213,662	\$44,839,780 \$388,053,442	\$432,893,222	\$44,839,780 \$477,733,002	\$44,839,780 \$522,572,782	\$44,839,780 \$567,412,562	\$44,839,780 \$612,252,342	\$44,839,780 \$657,092,122	\$44,839,780 \$701,931,902
Management and Moni	itoring Costs																				
Management, Annual	\$32.70 \$/Ac	cre	\$1,412,740	\$1,510,480	\$1,608,220	\$1,705,961	\$1,803,701	\$1,901,441	\$1,999,181	\$2,096,921	\$2,194,661	\$2,292,402	\$2,390,142	\$2,487,882	\$2,585,622	\$2,683,362	\$2,781,102	\$2,878,843	\$2,976,583	\$3,074,323	\$3,172,063
Management Cumulative	e		\$1,412,740	\$2,923,220	\$4,531,441	\$6,237,402	\$8,041,102	\$9,942,543	\$11,941,725	\$14,038,646	\$16,233,307	\$18,525,709	\$20,915,851	\$23,403,733	\$25,989,355	\$28,672,717	\$31,453,819	\$34,332,662	\$37,309,245	\$40,383,568	\$43,555,631
Monitoring, Annual Monitoring Cumulative	\$3.01 \$/Ac	cre	\$1,246,462 \$1,246,462	\$1,260,924 \$2,507,386	\$1,275,386 \$3,782,771	\$1,289,847 \$5,072,619	\$1,304,309 \$6,376,928	\$1,318,771 \$7,695,699	\$1,333,233 \$9,028,932	\$1,347,695 \$10,376,627	\$1,362,157 \$11,738,784	\$1,376,619 \$13,115,403	\$1,391,081 \$14,506,484	\$1,405,542 \$15,912,026	\$1,420,004 \$17,332,030	\$1,434,466 \$18,766,497	\$1,448,928 \$20,215,425	\$1,463,390 \$21,678,815	\$1,477,852 \$23,156,667	\$1,492,314 \$24,648,980	\$1,506,776 \$26,155,756
5			¢1,210,102	φ2,001,000	<i>\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\</i>	<i>\\\</i> 0,012,010	\$0,010,020	ψ1,000,000	<i>40,020,002</i>	\$10,010,021	ф11,700,701	φ10,110,100	ψT 1,000, 10 T	φ10,012,020	¢11,002,000	φ10,100,101	<i>\\\</i> 20,210,120	φ <u>2</u> 1,010,010	φ <u>2</u> 0,100,001	φ <u>2</u> 1,0 10,000	¢20,100,100
Endowment Costs Net Endowment Funding	g, Annual		\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410
Net Endowment Funding	g, Cumulative		\$8,966,410	\$17,932,819	\$26,899,229	\$35,865,639	\$44,832,049	\$53,798,458	\$62,764,868	\$71,731,278	\$80,697,687	\$89,664,097	\$98,630,507	\$107,596,917	\$116,563,326	\$125,529,736	\$134,496,146	\$143,462,556	\$152,428,965	\$161,395,375	\$170,361,785
Administrative Costs ²																					
RCA Staff Costs Professional Services			\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062
Loan Repayment ³			\$1,000,000	\$1,000,000	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Other Total Annual Costs			\$400,254 \$5,154,811	\$400,254 \$5,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811	\$400,254 \$4,154,811
Cumulative Costs			\$5,154,811	\$10,309,622	\$14,464,433	\$18,619,244	\$22,774,055	\$26,928,866	\$31,083,677	\$35,238,488	\$39,393,299	\$43,548,111	\$47,702,922	\$51,857,733	\$56,012,544	\$60,167,355	\$64,322,166	\$68,476,977	\$72,631,788	\$76,786,599	\$80,941,410
TOTAL ALL COSTS																					
TOTAL Annual TOTAL Cumulative			\$42,867,213 \$42,867,213	\$42,979,415 \$85,846,628	\$42,091,617 \$127,938,245	\$42,203,819 \$170 142 065	\$42,316,021 \$212,458,086	\$42,428,223 \$254,886,309	\$42,540,425 \$297,426,735	\$42,652,627 \$340,079,362	\$61,517,819 \$401,597,181	\$61,630,021 \$463,227,202	\$61,742,223 \$524,969,425	\$61,854,425 \$586,823,850	\$61,966,627 \$648,790,477	\$62,078,829 \$710,869,307	\$62,191,031 \$773,060,338	\$62,303,233 \$835,363,571	\$62,415,435 \$897,779,006	\$62,527,637 \$960,306,644	\$62,639,839 \$1,022,946,483
			ψ 4 Ζ,00 <i>1</i> ,ΖΙ3	φ0J,0 4 0,0∠ð	ψ1 <i>21,3</i> 30,243	ψ170,142,00 0	ΨZ IZ, 4 30,000	ΨZJ 4 ,000,309	Ψ∠JI, 4 ∠U,IJJ	ψJ 4 U,U19,3UZ	ψ + υ1,J3/,I0Ι	ψ 4 00,227,202	ψJZ 4 ,509,420	ψ υου,υ 23,ουU	ψ040,190,411	ψι 10,009,307	<i>ΨΓΓ</i> Ο,000,000	ψ000,000,071	ψυσι,ιΙσ,υυσ	ψ 3 00,300,044	ψ1,022,340,403

All local land conserved to date, including all HANS dedications to date, are captured in the year 17 number.
 RCA Administrative Costs are based on a three year average of FY 2016-17 through FY 2018-19 actual costs, adjusted to 2019 dollars.
 Annual administrative costs decrease in year 19 due to assumption that loan repayment is completed.

All Implementation Costs Over Time – 15 Year Extension

				10											End of:											
Habitat Lands/ Cost Items	Factors		2020	2021	19 2022	2023	2024	22 2025	23 2026	24 2027	2 5 2028	26 2029	27 2030	28 2031	29 2032	2033	31 2034	32 2035	33 2036	34 2037	35 2038	36 2039	37 2040	38 2041	39 2042	40 2043
ACRES	Conto																									
Land Acuisition Land Acquisition																										
Local (less) HANS/JPF Total Local	Dedications		2,366 <u>-1,250</u> 1,116	2,366 <u>-1,250</u> 1,116	2,366 <u>-1,250</u> 1,116	-1,250	2,366 <u>-1,250</u> 1,116	2,366 <u>-1,250</u> 1,116	2,366 <u>-1,250</u> 1,116	2,366 <u>-1,250</u> 1,116	2,366 <u>0</u> 2,366	<u>0</u>	2,366 <u>0</u> 2,366													
State/Fed			1,433	1,433	1,433		1,433	1,433	1,433	1,433	1,433	1,433	1,433	<u>1,433</u>	1,433	1,433	1,433	1,433	1,433	<u>1,433</u>	1,433	<u>1,433</u>	1,433	1,433	1,433	<u>1,433</u>
Total Land Acquisitio	n (Cumulative	re)	2,549	2,549	2,549		2,549	2,549	2,549	2,549	3,799		3,799	3,799	3,799	3,799	3,799		3,799	3,799	3,799	3,799	3,799	3,799	3,799	3,799
Local ' State/Fed Local - HANS/JF	R Dedications		41,328 23,041 <u>1,250</u>	42,444 24,474 <u>2,500</u>	43,561 25,907 <u>3,750</u>	27,340	45,793 28,773 <u>6,250</u>	46,909 30,206 <u>7,500</u>	48,025 31,639 <u>8,750</u>	49,141 33,072 <u>10,000</u>	51,508 34,505 <u>10,000</u>	53,874 35,938 <u>10,000</u>	56,240 37,371 <u>10,000</u>	58,606 38,804 <u>10,000</u>	60,972 40,237 <u>10,000</u>	63,338 41,670 <u>10,000</u>	65,705 43,103 <u>10,000</u>		70,437 45,969 <u>10,000</u>	72,803 47,402 <u>10,000</u>	75,169 48,835 <u>10,000</u>	77,535 50,268 <u>10,000</u>	79,902 51,701 <u>10,000</u>	82,268 53,134 <u>10,000</u>	84,634 54,567 <u>10,000</u>	87,000 56,000 <u>10,000</u>
Total			65,619	69,418	73,218		80,816	84,615	88,414	92,213	96,013	99,812	103,611	107,410	111,209	115,008	118,808		126,406	130,205	134,004	137,803	141,603	145,402	149,201	153,000
Management an Reserve	d Monitoring	<u>i Costs</u>																								
Summary		Responsibility Management																								
<u>State/ Federal</u> PQP ARL	RCA RCA	State/ Fed State	282,000 23,041	282,000 24,474	282,000 25,907	282,000 27,340	282,000 28,773	282,000 30,206	282,000 31,639	282,000 33,072	282,000 34,505	282,000 35,938	282,000 37,371	282,000 38,804	282,000 40,237	282,000 41,670	282,000 43,103	282,000 44,536	282,000 45,969	282,000 47,402	282,000 48,835	282,000 50,268	282,000 51,701	282,000 53,134	282,000 54,567	282,000 56,000
Total Local			305,041	306,474	307,907	309,340	310,773	312,206	313,639	315,072	316,505	317,938	319,371	320,804	322,237	323,670	325,103	326,536	327,969	329,402	330,835	332,268	333,701	335,134	336,567	338,000
PQP	RCA	Non-RCA Local	65,000	65,000	65,000		65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000	65,000
ARL Total	RCA	RCA	<u>42,578</u> 107,578	<u>44,944</u> 109,944	<u>47,311</u> 112,311	<u>49,677</u> 114,677	<u>52,043</u> 117,043	<u>54,409</u> 119,409	<u>56,775</u> 121,775	<u>59,141</u> 124,141	<u>61,508</u> 126,508	<u>63,874</u> 128,874	<u>66,240</u> 131,240	<u>68,606</u> 133,606	<u>70,972</u> 135,972	<u>73,338</u> 138,338	<u>75,705</u> 140,705	<u>78,071</u> 143,071	<u>80,437</u> 145,437	<u>82,803</u> 147,803	<u>85,169</u> 150,169	<u>87,535</u> 152,535	<u>89,902</u> 154,902	<u>92,268</u> 157,268	<u>94,634</u> 159,634	<u>97,000</u> 162,000
Total Acres un Total Acres un			42,578 412,619	44,944 416,418	47,311 420,218	49,677 424,017	52,043 427,816	54,409 431,615	56,775 435,414	59,141 439,213	61,508 443,013	63,874 446,812	66,240 450,611	68,606 454,410	70,972 458,209	73,338 462,008	75,705 465,808	78,071 469,607	80,437 473,406	82,803 477,205	85,169 481,004	87,535 484,803	89,902 488,603	92,268 492,402	94,634 496,201	97,000 500,000
COSTS (all con Land Acquisition		ollars)																								
Local, ARL, Annual		3 \$/Acre	\$15,947,780	\$15,947,780	\$15,947,780	\$15,947,780	\$15,947,780	\$15,947,780	\$15,947,780	\$15,947,780	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771	\$33,807,771
Land Transaction	۱ 5%	% of acquisition costs	\$797,389	\$797,389	\$797,389	\$797,389	\$797,389	\$797,389	\$797,389	\$797,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389	\$1,690,389
Total, Land Acqu	isition Costs		\$16,745,170	\$16,745,170	\$16,745,170	\$16,745,170	\$16,745,170	\$16,745,170	\$16,745,170	\$16,745,170	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159	\$35,498,159
Local, ARL, Cumulative			\$16,745,170	\$33,490,339	\$50,235,509	\$66,980,678	\$83,725,848	\$100,471,017	\$117,216,187	\$133,961,356	\$169,459,515	\$204,957,674	\$240,455,833	\$275,953,992	\$311,452,152	\$346,950,311	\$382,448,470	\$417,946,629	\$453,444,788	\$488,942,947	\$524,441,106	\$559,939,265	\$595,437,424	\$630,935,583	\$666,433,743	\$701,931,902
Management an	d Monitoring	Costs																								
Management, Annual Management	\$32.70) \$/Acre	\$1,392,378	\$1,469,755	\$1,547,133	\$1,624,511	\$1,701,888	\$1,779,266	\$1,856,643	\$1,934,021	\$2,011,399	\$2,088,776	\$2,166,154	\$2,243,532	\$2,320,909	\$2,398,287	\$2,475,664	\$2,553,042	\$2,630,420	\$2,707,797	\$2,785,175	\$2,862,553	\$2,939,930	\$3,017,308	\$3,094,685	\$3,172,063
Management Cumulative			\$1,392,378	\$2,862,133	\$4,409,266	\$6,033,776	\$7,735,664	\$9,514,930	\$11,371,574	\$13,305,595	\$15,316,993	\$17,405,770	\$19,571,923	\$21,815,455	\$24,136,364	\$26,534,651	\$29,010,315	\$31,563,357	\$34,193,777	\$36,901,574	\$39,686,749	\$42,549,302	\$45,489,232	\$48,506,540	\$51,601,225	\$54,773,288
Monitoring, Annual	\$3.01	1 \$/Acre	\$1,243,449	\$1,254,898	\$1,266,347	\$1,277,796	\$1,289,245	\$1,300,694	\$1,312,143	\$1,323,592	\$1,335,041	\$1,346,490	\$1,357,939	\$1,369,388	\$1,380,837	\$1,392,286	\$1,403,735	\$1,415,184	\$1,426,633	\$1,438,082	\$1,449,531	\$1,460,980	\$1,472,429	\$1,483,878	\$1,495,327	\$1,506,776
Monitoring Cumulative			\$1,243,449	\$2,498,347	\$3,764,694	\$5,042,490	\$6,331,735	\$7,632,429	\$8,944,572	\$10,268,163	\$11,603,204	\$12,949,694	\$14,307,633	\$15,677,021	\$17,057,857	\$18,450,143	\$19,853,878	\$21,269,062	\$22,695,694	\$24,133,776	\$25,583,307	\$27,044,286	\$28,516,715	\$30,000,593	\$31,495,919	\$33,002,695
Endowment Co	sts																									
Net Endowment Funding, Annual			\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714
Net Endowment Funding, Cumulative			\$6,541,714	\$13,083,429	\$19,625,143	\$26,166,857	\$32,708,572	\$39,250,286	\$45,792,000	\$52,333,715	\$58,875,429	\$65,417,143	\$71,958,858	\$78,500,572	\$85,042,286	\$91,584,001	\$98,125,715	\$104,667,429	\$111,209,144	\$117,750,858	\$124,292,572	\$130,834,286	\$137,376,001	\$143,917,715	\$150,459,429	\$157,001,144
Administrative																										
RCA Staff Costs Professional Ser			\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062		\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062	\$2,288,495 \$1,466,062
Loan Repaymen Other	13		\$1,000,000 \$400,254	\$1,000,000 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254	\$0 \$400,254
Total Annual Co Cumulative Cost			\$5,154,811	\$5,154,811	\$4,154,811		\$4,154,811	\$4,154,811 \$26,928,866	\$4,154,811 \$31,083,677	\$4,154,811 \$35,238,488	\$4,154,811 \$39,393,299	\$4,154,811 \$43,548,111	\$4,154,811 \$47,702,922	\$4,154,811 \$51,857,733	\$4,154,811 \$56,012,544	\$4,154,811 \$60,167,355	\$4,154,811 \$64,322,166	\$4,154,811 \$68,476,977	\$4,154,811 \$72,631,788	\$4,154,811 \$76,786,599	\$4,154,811 \$80,941,410	\$4,154,811 \$85,096,221	\$4,154,811 \$89,251,032	\$4,154,811	\$4,154,811 \$97,560,654	\$4,154,811 \$101,715,465
TOTAL ALL CO	<u>sts</u>		\$31,077,521	\$31,166,348	\$30,255,175	\$30,344,001	\$30,432,828	\$30,521,655	\$30,610,481	\$30,699,308	\$49,541,124	\$49,629,951	\$49,718,777	\$49,807,604	\$49,896,430	\$49,985,257	\$50,074,084	\$50,162,910	\$50,251,737	\$50,340,563	\$50,429,390	\$50,518,217	\$50,607,043	\$50,695,870	\$50,784,697	\$50,873,523
TOTAL Cumulat	ve						\$153,275,874			\$245,107,317	\$294,648,441		\$393,997,169	\$443,804,773	\$493,701,203		\$593,760,544		\$694,175,191		\$794,945,144			\$946,766,274	\$997,550,971	

All local land conserved to date, including all HANS dedications to date, are captured in the year 17 number.
 RCA Administrative Costs are based on a three year average of FY 2016-17 through FY 2018-19 actual costs, adjusted to 2019 dollars.
 Annual administrative costs decrease in year 19 due to assumption that loan repayment is completed.

APPENDIX II:

Detailed Time Series of Endowment Funding



Annual Cost Estimate for Management and Monitoring, Constant 2019\$

Cost Categories	Annual Cost by Last Year of Land Acquisition Period	Adjustment	Annual Post-Land Acquisition Cost
Ongoing Habitat Management	\$3,172,063	100%	\$3,172,063
Ongoing Habitat Monitoring	\$1,506,776	100%	\$1,506,776
Administration ¹	\$4,154,811	50%	\$2,077,406
Total	\$8,833,650		\$6,756,244

1. Adminsitration includes salaries and benefits, accounting, auditing and reporting, contracts, etc.. Assumes less administration is needed following the land acquisition period; ongoing adminsitrative needs include oversight, auditing and reporting, and board staffing.

Sources: Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority; and Economic & Planning Systems, Inc.

Item	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	Post-Permit
New Impact Acres (avg. annual)	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	
Average Per Acre Endowment Fee	\$9,845	\$9,845	\$9,845	\$9,845	\$9,845	\$9,845	\$9,845	\$9,845	\$9,845	
Annual Endowment Funding	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	\$22,168,105	
Endowment Balance	\$22,168,105	\$44,336,210	\$67,169,359	\$90,687,502	\$114,911,189	\$139,861,586	\$165,560,496	\$192,030,373	\$219,294,346	
Annual Interest	\$0	\$665,043	\$1,350,038	\$2,055,582	\$2,782,293	\$3,530,804	\$4,301,772	\$5,095,868	\$5,913,787	
Cumulative Interest Earnings	\$0	\$665,043	\$2,015,081	\$4,070,663	\$6,852,955	\$10,383,760	\$14,685,531	\$19,781,399	\$25,695,187	
Total Endowment	\$22,168,105	\$45,001,254	\$68,519,396	\$92,743,083	\$117,693,481	\$143,392,391	\$169,862,268	\$197,126,241	\$225,208,133	
Average Annual Post Permit Interest										\$6,756,244

(1) Endowment fee set to ensure that, at the end of the permit term, the total endowment (Including endowment fee revenues and interest) are sufficient to provide annual interest revenues equal to the post-permit annual cost. The real interest rate is assumed to be 3 percent annually.

<u>Assumptions</u> 20,265 impact acres developed 9 year plan 3% interest rate (real, net) \$6,756,244 annual post-permit cost estimate \$9,845 Endowment Funding Per Acre of Conservation 244

Item	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	Post-Permit
New Impact Acres (avg. annual)	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	
Average Per Acre Endowment Fee	\$5,854	\$5,854	\$5,854	\$5,854	\$5,854	\$5,854	\$5,854	\$5,854	\$5,854	\$5,854	\$5,854	\$5,854	\$5,854	\$5,854	
Annual Endowment Funding	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	\$13,180,608	
Endowment Balance	\$13,180,608	\$26,361,215	\$39,937,241	\$53,920,547	\$68,323,353	\$83,158,243	\$98,438,180	\$114,176,514	\$130,386,999	\$147,083,799	\$164,281,502	\$181,995,136	\$200,240,180	\$219,032,574	
Annual Interest	\$0	\$395,418	\$802,699	\$1,222,198	\$1,654,282	\$2,099,329	\$2,557,727	\$3,029,877	\$3,516,192	\$4,017,096	\$4,533,027	\$5,064,436	\$5,611,787	\$6,175,559	
Cumulative Interest Earnings	\$0	\$395,418	\$1,198,117	\$2,420,315	\$4,074,598	\$6,173,927	\$8,731,654	\$11,761,531	\$15,277,723	\$19,294,819	\$23,827,846	\$28,892,281	\$34,504,069	\$40,679,628	
Total Endowment	\$13,180,608	\$26,756,633	\$40,739,940	\$55,142,746	\$69,977,636	\$85,257,572	\$100,995,907	\$117,206,392	\$133,903,191	\$151,100,894	\$168,814,529	\$187,059,572	\$205,851,967	\$225,208,133	
Average Annual Post Permit Interest	t														\$6,756,244

(1) Endowment fee set to ensure that, at the end of the permit term, the total endowment (Including endowment fee revenues and interest) are sufficient to provide annual interest revenues equal to the post-permit annual cost. The real interest rate is assumed to be 3 percent annually.

Assumptions

31,523 impact acres developed

- 14 year plan
- 3% interest rate (real, net)
- \$6,756,244 annual post-permit cost estimate \$5,854 Endowment Funding Per Acre of Conservation

Endowment Funding – 10 Year Extension Scenario

ltem										10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	Post-Permit
New Impact Acres (avg. annual)	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	
Average Per Acre Endowment Fee	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	\$3,982	
Annual Endowment Funding	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	\$8,966,410	
Endowment Balance	\$8,966,410	\$17,932,819	\$27,168,221	\$36,680,686	\$46,478,524	\$56,570,297	\$66,964,823	\$77,671,185	\$88,698,738	\$100,057,118	\$111,756,249	\$123,806,354	\$136,217,962	\$149,001,918	\$162,169,393	\$175,731,892	\$189,701,266	\$204,089,722	\$218,909,831	
Annual Interest	\$0	\$268,992	\$546,054	\$831,428	\$1,125,363	\$1,428,117	\$1,739,952	\$2,061,143	\$2,391,970	\$2,732,721	\$3,083,695	\$3,445,198	\$3,817,547	\$4,201,065	\$4,596,089	\$5,002,964	\$5,422,046	\$5,853,699	\$6,298,303	
Cumulative Interest Earnings	\$0	\$268,992	\$815,047	\$1,646,475	\$2,771,838	\$4,199,955	\$5,939,907	\$8,001,051	\$10,393,020	\$13,125,742	\$16,209,437	\$19,654,635	\$23,472,182	\$27,673,247	\$32,269,336	\$37,272,301	\$42,694,347	\$48,548,046	\$54,846,349	
Total Endowment	\$8,966,410	\$18,201,812	\$27,714,276	\$37,512,114	\$47,603,887	\$57,998,413	\$68,704,775	\$79,732,328	\$91,090,708	\$102,789,839	\$114,839,944	\$127,251,552	\$140,035,508	\$153,202,983	\$166,765,482	\$180,734,856	\$195,123,312	\$209,943,421	\$225,208,133	
Average Annual Post Permit Interest																				\$6,756,244

(1) Endowment fee set to ensure that, at the end of the permit term, the total endowment (Including endowment fee revenues and interest) are sufficient to provide annual interest revenues equal to the post-permit annual cost. The real interest rate is assumed to be 3 percent annually.

Assumptions 42,782 impact acres developed 19 year plan 3% interest rate (real, net) \$6,756,244 annual post-permit cost estimate \$3,982 Endowment Funding Per Acre of Conservation

Endowment Funding – 15 Year Extension Scenario

Item	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15
New Impact Acres (avg. annual)	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252
Average Per Acre Endowment Fee	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905
Annual Endowment Funding	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714
Endowment Balance	\$6,541,714	\$13,083,429	\$19,821,394	\$26,761,499	\$33,909,807	\$41,272,564	\$48,856,204	\$56,667,353	\$64,712,836	\$72,999,684	\$81,535,138	\$90,326,655	\$99,381,917	\$108,708,838	\$118,315,566
Annual Interest	\$0	\$196,251	\$398,390	\$606,594	\$821,043	\$1,041,925	\$1,269,435	\$1,503,769	\$1,745,134	\$1,993,739	\$2,249,803	\$2,513,548	\$2,785,206	\$3,065,014	\$3,353,216
Cumulative Interest Earnings	\$0	\$196,251	\$594,642	\$1,201,235	\$2,022,278	\$3,064,204	\$4,333,638	\$5,837,407	\$7,582,541	\$9,576,280	\$11,826,083	\$14,339,631	\$17,124,837	\$20,189,851	\$23,543,067
Total Endowment	\$6,541,714	\$13,279,680	\$20,219,785	\$27,368,093	\$34,730,850	\$42,314,490	\$50,125,639	\$58,171,122	\$66,457,970	\$74,993,424	\$83,784,941	\$92,840,203	\$102,167,123	\$111,773,852	\$121,668,781
Average Annual Post Permit Interest															

2,252 2,252 2,252 2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2,252	2 252	
				2,202	2,252	
\$2,905 \$2,905 \$2,905 \$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	\$2,905	
\$6,541,714 \$6,541,714 \$6,541,714 \$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	\$6,541,714	
\$128,210,496 \$138,402,273 \$148,899,805 \$159,712,262 \$	\$170,849,092	\$182,320,028	\$194,135,092	\$206,304,607	\$218,839,209	
\$3,650,063 \$3,955,817 \$4,270,743 \$4,595,116	\$4,929,221	\$5,273,349	\$5,627,801	\$5,992,887	\$6,368,925	
\$27,193,130 \$31,148,947 \$35,419,689 \$40,014,806	\$44,944,027	\$50,217,377	\$55,845,178	\$61,838,065	\$68,206,990	
\$131,860,559 \$142,358,090 \$153,170,547 \$164,307,378 \$	\$175,778,314	\$187,593,377	\$199,762,893	\$212,297,494	\$225,208,133	

\$6,756,244

(1) Endowment fee set to ensure that, at the end of the permit term, the total endowment (Including endowment fee revenues and interest) are sufficient to provide annual interest revenues equal to the post-permit annual cost. The real interest rate is assumed to be 3 percent annually.

Assumptions

54,040 impact acres developed

24 year plan

3% interest rate (real, net)

\$6,756,244 annual post-permit cost estimate

\$2,905 Endowment Funding Per Acre of Conservation